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SENATOR DARRELL STEINBERG:  Committee will come to order.  Good afternoon everyone.  I want to welcome everybody here to the Committee on Natural Resources and Water in this special session.  I’d ask Patty to please call the roll.  Then I want to explain briefly these quorum issues which are being buzzed about here.

MS. PATTY HANSON:  Senator Steinberg.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Here.

MS. HANSON:  Margett.  Cogdill.

SENATOR COGDILL:  Here.

MS. HANSON:  Hollingsworth.  Kuehl.  Kehoe.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Here.

MS. HANSON:  Machado.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Here.

MS. HANSON:  Migden. 

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  There has been a little discussion over the past few minutes about whether or not the committee can go forward to actually hear bills, because today is a so-called check-in day in the Senate, and we don’t yet have a quorum of senators who have checked in.  Informed by Greg Schmidt that in fact on many check-in days we hold committee hearings, even though the quorum for the purposes of check-in may, may not happen until later in the day.  So we’re going to proceed as if we’re going to have a quorum.  We’re going to take votes on the bills.  If by chance we don’t have a quorum at the end of the day, we might have to meet tomorrow and revote, but I don’t anticipate that happening.  We’re going to go forward.
Let me talk to you about how we’re going to proceed today.  The Pro tem has two bills which he is going to take up first.  We are then going to—we may take a very short break and then have Senator Wiggins who has a very short bill after that, take up her bill.  Then we will take up Senator Cogdill’s bills.  What I would like is to be efficient here, especially since many of these issues have been discussed before, and allot an hour for Senator Perata’s bills, an hour for Senator Cogdill’s bills.  That includes public testimony.  And so, even though we’re going to allow everyone to state their position, I would ask the supporters and opponents of each of the measures to do your best to organize your testimony so that we can be as efficient as possible.  

And then if I may before I turn it over to Senator Perata, I just wanted to make a brief opening statement if that is alright.  I want to thank everyone, especially Senator Perata, Senator Cogdill, the lead authors on these bills for your hard work.  As Senator Perata said a few moments ago, this is not the first time we have heard these issues.  In fact, for the past seven or eight months, we have not only been debating water policy in California, we have been working together, not yet in agreement, but working together to try to come up with a proposal to take the voters of California that they not only will support, but will meet California’s water needs.
We had this specific debate in committee several months ago under different bill numbers and in a different session, and while I expect that everyone is welcome to continue to ask the questions around the same ground we covered last time, namely what ought to be the appropriate state share for water projects, what is the cost per acre-foot of various options, what is the timeliness of various water options, what is the environmental impact, we can and I’m sure, will, rehash much of that point.  
But, I just want to say this off the top.  And I know Senator Perata is going to repeat this, but I just want to kind of put it out there.  As my, as chair of the committee, my opening statement, I think that I hope we will find by the end of this hearing is something that has not been discussed much publicly, which is that Senator Perata’s bond, Senator Perata’s bond allows for, in fact, and includes significant resources for surface storage.  So if the issue is going to be dams versus no dams, I just want to say that again, Senator Perata’s bond allows for in fact and includes surface storage.  And I hope we can use this hearing, hope we can use this hearing to actually dive into the numbers in both bonds, both Senator Cogdill’s and Senator Perata’s, to see just how close the parties may actually be even in thinking that at this point given the public debate that they’re not really that close.  I hope we can accomplish that by the end of this hearing.  Senator Perata.
SENATOR DON PERATA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members.  I want to point out that Senator Margett, who’s the vice-chair of this committee, is ill.  He will not be here today.  I spoke with him moments ago, and he said he will text message the scores from the Yankee game. 

The, I also, let me just put everybody’s mind at ease.  I do not intend to go very long.  There are many people here who will speak to you who really know what they’re talking about, so I’m just feeling like the referee at the center of the game.  We’re flipping the coin.  Everybody play fair and have a good game.  And I just want to thank you for the time that’s gone into this.  This has been, even though some have not realized, this has been rather a long, arduous process.  Most of the people who have any relevant standing in water policy in this state have been active participants in what we’ve done.  If you look at Senator Cogdill’s proposal and my proposal, you’ll see that there’s much commonality between the two.
Also, I want to recognize that people are here today even though it is a state holiday, people are wondering why I would do that on Columbus Day.  And I had mentioned that in Berkeley it’s Indigenous People’s Day, so I was able to ask people to come in today and serve.  

This is a real crisis that we’re in.  We use that word very, very cheaply these day.  Everything is a crisis, but the, we anticipated the decision that the federal court judge made earlier this year, and so in the Senate we started some bipartisan discussions.  In the early spring we gave the Governor an update by letter in July.  And the reason is it came to pass is the judge’s acted and his actions underscored the urgency of the problem that we faced.  Like so many other things, water in California and its infrastructure has been neglected and we’ve deferred maintenance as we have with transportation, housing, education, the levees, and we managed with bipartisan support to present the voters with an array of options for investing in the infrastructure last November, and they responded very positively as we now struggle to make sure that the money that they want invested gets invested quickly and to its highest and best use.  But, we left a couple things on the table and one of them is water.  And that delay which at the time I thought was necessary was punctuated by the court’s decision, but it certainly was not the beginning of the sentence.  We long ago knew that what we should have been doing we hadn’t done so now we’re going to have to pay catch up.  
There are two bills before you.  One is basically a restatement of SB 1002, or 10-oh-two.  It’s on the Governor’s desk.  I hope he signs it.  Apparently the Governor believes that he could get more by delaying signature on that and having a new bill that would have bipartisan support than the one that he has.  I don’t really view the bill as being partisan.  There is money in there that voters approved on 184, and so they have already given us the authorization we need to appropriate.  And it is $611 million.  It has a number of strategies to fix the Delta which supplies drinking water to the overwhelming number of Californians in the state.  It also spends money to clean up ground water supplies which is immediate use as Senator Margett calls it, wet water.  It’s water that you can get and do it right now.  You don’t have to wait for anything else to happen.  

I won’t go any further than to say that I hope the Governor in his wisdom signs that bill.  I would not like to have to explain to people why we did nothing after they said we should be doing something.  Or that this wasn’t quite perfect enough, so therefore we’re not going to do it.  If he signs this bill regardless of what else happens here in the next few days, we will have taken action on something that the voters underscored was important.
If I might, Mr. Chair, I’ll just roll into the second bill.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Please.

SENATOR PERATA:  This is a bond, a bond measure that weighs in right now at $6.8 billion.  It provides funding for critically needed investments and water supply reliability and environmental restoration.  It’s the second piece of the package, if you will.  There’s 2.4 billion to restore the Delta environment and in the ecology and to help insure water supply to Southern California.  It provides another two billion for regional water supply and allows the Department of Water Resources, the state agency, and local water agencies to decide how to best spend those funds.  For the record if the San Joaquin and Sacramento Valleys want to spend their money for dams, I don’t think anybody’s going to stand in their way.

It provides 1.4 billion for clean water, ground water contamination clean up, water recycling that water agencies, business groups, and environmental groups agree need to be done.  It provides a billion dollars for special water challenges from the Klamath River to the Salton Sea.  It is a balanced proposal.  I will be the first to tell you it’s not perfect.  I’ve lived 60-some-odd years and being perfect has not visited me at any time during my life, and it certainly isn’t here today.  But, this is balanced, and if you have so many dollars to spend and you had to create priorities, these are the priorities that I believe the greatest number of people representing the constituencies of California and the diversity of interest have agreed are the priorities.  And it’s not to say that other things don’t matter, aren’t important, it’s just to say that if we have so many dollars to spend this is the best way to spend it.

Much of the good work that’s been done in this state in environmental investment, in natural resource investment and water investment has come by way of the initiative.  And in its most crude form, people refer to that sometimes as pay to play.  You get people together who have specific interests.  They raise the money.  They get the signatures, they pass the bonds and then that money is oftentimes is allocated appropriated through the Legislature, but the priorities are set by common agreement among a self-selecting constituency.  The difference with this bond is that it is done, it has really been put together and with people who have said in our business that we know better than most these are the priorities.  I couldn’t possibly contribute anything to this bond if it was left to me to decide.
I like drinking water, I like the water that come, I like, and people and skiers are happy, I’m happy, because it means that it’s snowing and there’s water.  But, beyond that, my expertise runs out.  This is the broadest coalition of interest groups ever assembled in support of a single bond.  And it’s been done through the Legislative process which means that they all had an ongoing conversation.  They were engaged in this process.  They disagreed.  They tried to figure out ways to solve problems.  They were eminently helpful.  And as I mentioned earlier today, this is the first time that I’ve ever seen on one stage Friends of the River and Metropolitan Water.  They were together.  They weren’t standing next to each other, but what the hell, it’s a start.  And that’s because of the urgency of the issue and the primacy of those priorities that have been selected.  

So, I would now just defer, Mr. Chair, to your good wisdom and lots of people who came up here today to talk in favor and in opposition of water ____ the bonds and that’s—
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much, Mr. President Pro tem.  Let’s see if there are questions from members of the committee.  Questions?

UNIDENTIFIED:  I was very happy to hear the chairman say that your bond measures are open to the idea of funding surface storage.  I hope that if we go down that way and I’d like your comments on this, Senator Perata, if you would, that rather than calling out names and places we’d like to see a dam that there would be like any other public works project, a competitive process where the merits of one proposal versus another proposal are weighted in neutral fashion.  And that there’s a cost benefit analysis that’s good for all of California, not the usual one’s giving and one’s getting, or the perception of that.  I actually, I think it does roll out fairly in most cases, but the voters nevertheless seem to think that somebody else is always getting a little bit more.

And one other comment I wanted to make is I’ve heard ever since I’ve been here, my seventh year now, is that nobody gets to build a dam in California.  It’s political philosophy or something.  And that just isn’t true in my experience.  San Diego has one dam that was opened in 2003, Olivenhain.  Diamond Valley opened in the mid-2004, something like that.  San Diego Water Authority currently has an EIR out for public comment for what would be our second county dam, the raising of San Vicente, which would be, add 150,000 acre-feet to our water supply.  

So we’re paying for this, and I think other communities could do the same thing.  And we need to put our, if surface storage is going to be part of the equation, it needs to be evaluated and analyzed and if it’s determined that it needs to get built, I think it can be built.  So, you know, I hope that you agree and I hope that nothing in the measures you’re proposing would inhibit that kind of process.  That there’d be competitive process for surface storage.  

SENATOR PERATA:  Yeah, in fact, the bill does provide for criteria and competition and it does not mandate the construction of, not that I’ve learned where these places are, Sites or Temperance Flats.  Los Vaqueros, in fact, it’s in my backyard in Contra Costa County, and their proposal is to raise that.  There’s been a proposal on the books for quite some time to raise Shasta.  There’s a lot of, there’s some Native American issues there that are of high concern to many people.  The fact of the matter is there has been nothing in this state that has not been looked at, taken upside down and shaken.  You cite San Diego.  That in fact is the water district’s top priorities to raise that dam.  That’s what they would do with the money allocated in that water shed.
I want to say one other thing.  In going around the state for two years on the other bonds, I learned about the sectional needs and the sectional rivalries.  And even today, even though I think the Inland Empire, which I didn’t know existed until two years ago, but now I’ve very conversant with it, the Inland Empire bears most of the brunt of the air quality and life quality damage caused by the Ports of 

San Pedro and Long Beach.  And yet, they have to struggle in order to have their needs heard, because there is a much more profoundly adept and well-funded lobby that represents the interests of the logistics industry at those ports.  It is up to us to be able to mediate those disputes.  And so that while people have been able to move cargo in and out of California throughout the United States, that people who are living in San Bernardino and Riverside are choking as the outcome and the benefit that they receive.  

So on all of these issues, I don’t think where you live necessarily matters half as much or nearly as much as what it does and what it does for the people and the economy of the State of California.  Brought my own water, though.  ____ that Delta water.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  That one’s got a label.  

SENATOR PERATA:  Oh, my god.  Arnold would be so disappointed.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  The advertisement.  Any other questions from members of Senator Perata?  If not—

SENATOR PERATA:  Can I ask one question?  What am I to make of this Carole Migden by herself over there, and everybody else is—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  You’re to make, it’s just—

SENATOR PERATA:  It’s a very unbalanced line here.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  First come, first—

SENATOR PERATA:  Oh, you’re right.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Senator Migden will be here.

SENATOR PERATA:  I’ll withdraw the comment.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  She’ll be here in a few minutes.  Let’s, again, we’ have gone for about 15 minutes.  We’ve got a good 45 minutes for the witnesses to speak and for members to deliberate here.  Let’s hear from witnesses in support of Senator Perata’s bills.  It’s good to see there are only a couple speakers.  That’s good.  Alright.  Efficient, cogent, don’t repeat.  Help the committee.  Let’s go.  
MS. KATHY COLE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the committee.  Kathy Cole with the Metropolitan Water District of Southern California.  I will be testifying in support of SB 1, Senator Perata’s measure.  Roger Patterson, our assistant general manager, will address the bond bills.  Events certainly of the past year have pointed to the collapse of the fragile and ailing Delta ecosystem and the effects that that will have on the statewide economy.
Metropolitan is pushing for an array of actions that are achievable with existing bond funds.  Habitat projects that are necessary to increase the production of food supplies for native fish, stockpiles of rock placed in strategic locations could accelerate response to levee failures after an earthquake, and new seasonal barriers we believe can help reduce conflicts with fish in the short term.  These no regret projects, and we mean no regret, because whatever they move forward they are not going to affect, hopefully, a long-term solution that the folks are working on very diligently for the Delta.  For these reasons, I urge your ‘aye’ vote on SB 1.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Question.

SENATOR PERATA:  Ms. Cole, when you talk about the no regret projects, has Metropolitan anticipated the redirected impacts of the no-regret projects, or are you talking about a modified list that was presented to the Legislature earlier this year?

MS. COLE:  As we’ve discussed with you, a modified list and we’re working with the stakeholders in the communities to make sure that their concerns are addressed.
SENATOR PERATA:  So the no-regret list that you’re talking about basically is projects that may be accepted would it have no regrets, but not necessarily endorsed under the list that was circulated in the Legislature earlier.

MS. COLE:  We understand the importance of working with the locals to make sure they buy into the projects.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  So you have some regrets with the original no-regrets list.

MS. COLE:  No, we’re working on the no-regrets list.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Understand, okay.  
SENATOR PERATA:  Well, if you’re working on the no-regrets list, I would have to take issue with that.  

MS. COLE:  I understand.

SENATOR PERATA:  You’re willing to modify that, because some of the impact, some of the redirected impacts of the no-regrets list specifically impact the senate district in a way that’s contrary to growth, exacerbates flooding, and also is contrary to continuous flow of fresh water through the Delta.

MS. COLE:  And since our conversation with you about raising those concerns, we have done some outreach to your constituents to try to work with them on understanding what their concerns are so that they are no-regrets projects, and we will continue to do that.

SENATOR PERATA:  I would also appreciate a reciprocal outreach back to me.  

MS. COLE:  Absolutely.  Thank you.

MR. JOE CAVES:  Mr. Chairman and members, Joe Caves on behalf of The Nature Conservancy.  Let me just speak first to SB 1.  This bill does provide appropriations of existing bond funds.  It is very much in line with the Administration’s original proposal.  It does have some additions the Legislature put in to make sure that the most urgent money for storm water flood management outside of the valley is in there, to make sure that we are appropriating money to deal with groundwater contamination and water quality, and to deal with setting a state policy for the integration of the flood system and the water system that is widely agreed to, I think, between the Administration and the Legislature is the direction that we need to go.

It also starts the very urgent work on the Delta, as Ms. Cole just referenced.  And that’s probably the central issue as we get to SB 2, and I want to focus on that.  There’s a lot of discussion about a comprehensive bond package and the need to deal with water comprehensively.  But, the fact we’re facing right now is the Delta is really in crisis.  We don’t face a storage crisis, we don’t face a dam shortage.  There may be some reason to deal with those issues in the future, but immediately we do face a Delta crisis, both the Wanger decision is a significant, regulatory impediment to water diversions, but it is really just a symbol of the problems in the Delta, and the fact that we are facing an ecosystem collapse there, that one that has important implications to the ecosystem, but it also goes to the economy of the State of California.  
The Perata bill is a comprehensive way of addressing those.  It starts the investments in the Delta we need to deal with the levee issues.  It starts the investments we need in the Delta to deal with ecosystem restoration to reduce the regulatory conflicts and it invests significant money in every region of the state to help those regions become less dependent on the Delta and to reduce the conflicts we’re having.

It also contains money to help deal with the other issue which is to try to prevent ecosystem conflicts around the state on other watersheds that we will see in the future if we don’t make the kinds of investments we should have made in the Delta.  We’d urge an ‘aye’ vote on both bills.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Let me just say this.  Recognizing the numbers of people who speak and the importance of these issues, that I don’t want to cut off anybody by having people, at least at this point, just come up and give their name and organization.  Although I would ask you not to repeat testimony, and if you can just give your name and organization, we’d appreciate it.  But in that light, I’m going to limit the testimony here from each of the witnesses to two minutes so that we can get through as, you know, hear from as many people as possible, as thoroughly as possible.  Okay?  Mr. Reed.

MR. _____ REED:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members, in that light I will focus my comments on behalf of the California Central Valley Flood Control Association with respect to bill number one.  We have two concerns primarily and that is under Proposition 84, $275 million was set aside for Delta levee maintenance program, special projects, and emergency preparedness.  Our concern is—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  This is support testimony, Mr. Reed.  

MR. REED:  Right.  We would support if amended.  I didn’t want to come up under the opposition—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, go ahead.

MR. REED:  And so this bill would appropriate 160 million out of that 275, the bulk of which would be for ecosystem restoration projects.  So we would like to see some of that funding shifted from Prop. 84 to Prop 1E, because we were looking to get a four year funding cycle for Delta levee maintenance projects out of that.

Second issue is the issue that Senator Machado raised with Metropolitan Water District of Southern California and that goes to the four projects that are listed in the bill.  We would support those projects, but we’re concerned that the language includes but are not limited to and there are projects in the no-regrets list that do have regrets in a number of parts of the Delta.  So if we could limit the bill to those four projects that are stated on page eight, lines 9-12, then we would be able to support this bill.  And the committee has the amendments.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, sir.

MR. JOHN FLYNN:  Mr. Chair, thank you very much, and members.  My name is John Flynn.  I’m a supervisor from Ventura County.  I’m in my 31st year.  I’ve worked on water for most of those years.  Worked on state water project issues when I was president of the Southern California Water Committee, along with working with Sunni McPeak at the time was president of the water committee in the north.  And I said to my constituents, I said, we need to, we need to stop being warriors and let us stop being, start being water diplomats.  I thought maybe I might have been recalled right at that point (LAUGHTER) but, I wasn’t.  I went to the north and we did succeed in forming a universal conservation of water, a program that adopted by the major water districts.

I’m here today to talk about a local issue, and that would be an issue that we face in the Oxnard Plain.  We have probably the best water management district in California.  We reduced the use of water.  The City of Oxnard reduced the use of state water from 50 percent now that it blends to 42 percent blends.  We have, are in the process of abating the sea water intrusion into the Oxnard aquifer, but we have one major project, and I hope that we can get some help.  In reading these bills both one and two and much of Senator Cogdill’s bill could be worked into this, I need help on, with a very, very poor community.  It’s been ordered by the State Water Board to sewer.  We want to do that.  We started the project, but if we don’t get help, the monthly rate of the people and these poor people will be $127 a month.  Just for sewers, going from pumping a septic tank every two or three times a year to $127 a month.  They can’t afford it.  I need your help.  I hope you help me.  There’s parts in these bills that will do that.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, after the hearing or during the hearing you might want to work with staff to get a little bit more specific in terms of language or how you think we can make your project eligible.

MR. REED:  Thank you, just one last request, and that is to add Santa Clara River watershed to the various watersheds in SB 2.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, sir.  Ms. McIntyre.
MS. MINDY McINTYRE:  Hello, Chairman and members of the committee.  Mindy McIntyre with the Planning and Conservation League in support of both 1XX and 2XX.  This package provides funding that is directed to the projects that state and federal studies have demonstrated have the most potential to provide water where it is needed in a very quick manner.  So we support this package.  In fact, the Perata bond has $250 million in it for recycled water.  And the State Board has identified over 89 projects around California which would provide 400,000 acre-feet of water.  So just the $250 million investment is going to be leveraged to produce 400,000 acre-feet of water where it is needed in a timely manner.
As for the Delta, this package provides money for stabilizing that ecosystem which we all rely on, but it does not prejudge the Delta vision process or the BDC process.  It allows those two processes to move forward and it supports the consensus that is coming out of those projects and the solutions that are being built there.
I will not go on, because I know there are many others here waiting to speak, but we strongly urge your ‘aye’ vote on both these bills.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, Ms. McIntyre.  Mr. Zuckerman.

MR. TOM ZUCKERMAN:  Thank you.  I am Tom Zuckerman.  I’m representing the Central Delta Water Agency.  I’m going to try to condense my 40 years of doing that into two minutes here for you.  We commend Senator Perata for, we think, shaking the box up a little bit here, and recognizing that we can’t continue to just wring water out of the Delta during the dry years and push more water into the Delta during the wet years without having both ecological and water use problems in the Delta and flood problems in the Delta.  

We along with a group of people from the Delta presented a plan earlier in the year to the Delta vision process which we think makes some constructive suggestions as to how we can begin to approach this water supply, water demand imbalance.  And we think Senator Perata’s bill provides the impetus and the funding to get us started on that path.  I won’t repeat the other nice things that were said about Senator Perata’s bill here, because I agree with all of them.  
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Appreciate your testimony.  And your years of experience.  I’m sorry.  Go ahead.

MS. MARTHA GUZMAN:  Martha Guzman with the California Rural Legal Assistance Foundation in strong support of both 1XX and 2XX.  In particular, 1XX has some really unprecedented funding for the critical groundwater contamination needs of both the Central Valley and the Central Coast to really start operating those regions in a comprehensive manner.  And secondly, 2XX which the supervisor from Ventura was issuing the very pronounced problem with septic and wastewater systems in rural California.  SB 2XX does have money for wastewater which is one of the major reasons we’re supporting that bill, as well.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Go ahead, sir.
MR. RICHARD POOLE:  Yes, my name is Richard Poole.  I’m here on behalf of the fishing industry of California United States.  My company, Patrol Fishing Products, is headquartered in Concord, California.  We are one of the largest producers of salmon equipment in the United States.  We’ve been heavily impacted by the Delta problems.
In California for your reference, there are 2.4 million recreational fisherman.  Thousands of groups of fishingmer (?) that are all concerned about conservation and protection of the fish.  The economic impact of fishing, of recreational fishing in California is $4.9 billion.  There’s 43,000 jobs.  We have several specifics.  We have looked at both bills.  We’ve been assured that fishery protections would be included in the Governor’s bill, however, we see no specifics.  In Senator Perata’s bill we see a number of specific things which we feel would be very beneficial to fixing the Delta problem.  
There’s several specifics.  I gave Patricia a copy of our prepared testimony.  I won’t go into detail.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  We’ll make sure we get copies to each of the members.

MR. POOLE:  Let me just tick off.  There are some short term steps we hope emerges in any bill that comes forward.  Designated flow for fishery in the Delta are extremely important.  We can’t solve, we don’t believe we can solve the problem without designated flows.  Fish screens--the state of the art fish screens in this country is good now.  We believe fish screens should go into Clifton Court Forebay and the federal pumps.  Fish salvage, fish coming off those screens, most of them are dumped back in the Delta at this point with very little protection.  And if they’re salvaged, held, sustained in pens for a grow-out period, we would immediately begin to salvage a lot of fish, a lot more fish including the Delta smelt.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, sir, if you could wrap it up, I’d appreciate it.

MR. POOLE:   Thank you.  We’re also concerned about the area of origin provisions, and we hope that those remain in the bill.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much, sir.  Appreciate it.
MS. BARBARA BARRIGAN-PRIA: Mr. Chair and committee members, my name is Barbara Barrigan-Pria and I’m the campaign director with the Restore the Delta campaign.  I’m here to let you know today that the Delta community including many people here today, Delta farmers, fisherman, local activists, people of faith, wake boarders, regular citizens, business chambers, and developers are in favor of SB 1X and 2X as part of a comprehensive water package that will help to restore the California Delta while producing the most water for our neighbors throughout California for what we believe is the least cost.  

We believe that SB 1X and 2X will help to ensure the future of California’s water needs without the construction of an alternative conveyance system which we know would be the final death blow for the California Delta.  Senator Perata’s bills help to promote a concept that we believe is essential for the health of the Delta communities’ regional water self-sufficiency.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Is that an old button or a new button?

MS. BARRIGAN:  This is a button from the early 80s.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  That’s what I thought.

MS. BARRIGAN:  Recycled.
MS. ANN HAYDEN:  Chairman Steinberg, members of the committee, my name’s Ann Hayden.  I’m here from Environmental Defense, and I’m here to speak on behalf of 1XX and 2XX.  First for SB 1—that bill wisely allocates existing bond funding to meet urgent needs as you’ve heard already.  But, the measures outlined in the bill are broadly supported and were carefully designed to be consistent with the Delta Vision and the Bay Delta conservation planning processes, both processes that Environmental Defense is actively engaged and committed to the successful outcome of.  We appreciate the comprehensive bond package does not prejudge the outcome of these processes as does the other package on the table.  

Lastly, the comprehensive bond package does not allocate unprecedented amounts of public funding for specific infrastructure projects for which feasibility studies have not yet been completed, nor does it create a situation where it would be impossible to determine whether the funds would be efficiently spent for the public good or lead to the inefficient use of public dollars.

In conclusion, the Legislature has an historic opportunity to apply sound economic principles to the expenditure of valuable public funds to address some of the state’s most pressing water ecosystem needs.  And for that reason, we support this bond package.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Appreciate it.  

MR. STEVE EVANS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Steve Evans.  I’m the conservation director of Friends of the River.  And as the Pro tem has noted twice publicly today, we support 1X and 2X.  In particular, 2X, we strongly support it because it provides what we feel is an appropriate level of state commitment to storage projects that are chosen on a competitive basis and not by those who simply shout the loudest, and also expects a substantial cost share for locals who will benefit from those projects.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Appreciate it.  Sir.
MR. KEN VOGEL:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, and fellow committee members.  My name is Ken Vogel.  I’m here representing the San Joaquin County Board of Supervisors and to offer the county support for Senate Bill 2, the Water Supply Liability Act.  In the interest of time will condense my testimony.  Nearly two-thirds of the Delta is located within San Joaquin County and is 30 percent of our agriculture production area.  We are very concerned for the protection of water quantity and quality available within the Delta, and would have significant impacts on an isolated water conveyance facility would have on our infrastructure and the fragile Delta environment.  As a result, San Joaquin Board of Supervisors has adopted resolutions first in 1982 and most recently in September of 2007 opposing a peripheral canal.  
Senate Bill 2 contains specific language that directs funding away from the design development of Delta water transfer facilities and to other water resource development activities such as the development of a sustainable Delta.  Thank you very much.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much for coming to testify.

MS. DEBBIE DAVIS:  Hi.  My name is Debbie Davis.  I’m with the Environmental Justice Coalition for Water.  And I’m here speaking in support of both SB 1XX and SB 2XX.  The fact is, is that there are still people in California who can’t access safe, affordable drinking water.  And as long as that’s the case, it’s appropriate that the state invest in additional infrastructure to fund access to safe, affordable drinking water.  And we’d like to applaud Senator Perata’s investment also, in making sure every Californian has access to safe, affordable drinking water.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Mr. Price.

MR. PETE PRICE:  Mr. Chairman, Pete Price with the League of Conservation Voters here to support both of Senator Perata’s measures.  Two simple reasons—they are the, include activities and measures that are most urgently needed and we think are cost effective.  We think those are two standards the Legislature should cue to in these considerations.  Thank you.
MS. KIM DELPHINO:  Good afternoon.  Kim Delphino, California Program Director with Defenders of Wildlife.  We strongly support both of Senator Perata’s measures here for all the reasons that have already been stated before and want to note as chairperson of the Central Valley Joint Venture, we also appreciate the inclusion of funding to provide permanent water supply for Central Valley refuges, a need that has gone long underfunded and neglected.  And so we think that is an additional reason why this bond proposal is such a good one and urge your ‘aye’ vote.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. JEFF SHILLITO:  Jeff Shillito, government affairs manager for the fisheries group, California trout, in support of both measures.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Yes, sir.

MR. ROB KUBIMOTO:  Rob Kubimoto, L.A. County Department of Public  Works, the County of Los Angeles, the Los Angeles County Flood Control District, and the Water Works Districts.  Thank you for your time.  Basically we are in support of SB X1, and relative to SB X2, we are looking at support of that if amended, mainly as Ventura County indicated to include the Santa Clara watershed in that.  We also would like to see the Santa Monica Bay watershed, the Dominguez Channel watershed, Bionna Creek watershed, and the inclusive in that program.  The only other issue that we have would be some minor language just for clarification relative to the funding elements and also on fair allocation.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  I’m sorry.  Thank you, very much. We’ve now heard it a couple of times the suggestion about the Santa Clara Valley watershed and we’ll take that issue up, okay?
MR. KUBIMOTO:  Thank you, sir.

MR. MARK ZUCKERMAN:  My name is Mark Zuckerman.  I’m from Los Angeles, the Zuckerman Pure Water Group.  And I have no relation to Tom Zuckerman.  That is a close of a first order.  But, all Zuckermans are related.  
I’m strongly here in favor of SB X1 and 2, and the focus on the safe drinking water supply.  There is an unusual anomaly in the California State situation that the federal EPA is actually strongly in favor of point of use solutions if for small drinking water supply systems.  And California currently prohibits the use of point of use systems, reverse osmosis systems under the counter to remove contaminants which place people in these small systems in dramatic jeopardy of arsenic, radium, uranium, and all of the contaminants that I’ve listed on the third page of point of use is an opportunity for solution.  And I urge you to amend SB X1 and 2 to provide a correction for that anomaly.  Thank you very much, Senator.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.

MS. LUCY DUNN:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, I’m Lucy Dunn, president and CEO of the Orange County Business Council whose members include Disney, Toshiba, Boeing, and the Irvine Company among others, and we particularly want to commend Senator Perata for his hard work on the storm water issues that are very, very important.  But, today I must share with you I’m also representing the San Diego Regional Chamber of Commerce, Los Angeles Area Chamber of Commerce, San Fernando Valley Industry and Commerce Association, Inland Action, Santa Clarita Valley Chamber of Commerce, Los Angeles Business Council, and the United Chambers of Commerce of the San Fernando Valley, Central City Association, and the Inland Empire Economic Partnership.

Senators, these are your Southern California dream team of business communities prepared to stand with you, but we are asking for you to reach a good compromise we can all stand behind.  The issues here have been debated endlessly.  We know what needs to be done.  We ask you to please join with the many perspectives coming before you today and reach a good compromise across party lines that your Southern California economic development corporations can all stand behind and hope that it passes through the voters.  So thank you very much.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  That’s good advice.  Thank you.  

MR. MICHAEL JACKSON:  My name is Michael Jackson.  I’m water rights lawyer for the California Sport Fishing Protection Alliance.  We support both bill number one and bill number two and think that it’s a great thing that Senator Perata and the rest of you are doing in trying to address the problems in the Delta which are bigger than simply the Wanger decision.  There will be decisions to follow that one, both dealing with salmon, water quality, other issues.  So it is particularly appropriate that this not be completely Delta centric and you try to solve these problems in all of the regions of California which depend upon this water supply.

I live in the Sierra where most of the water comes from.  And there are a couple of suggestions that I would like to make that would improve the bill.  One is that the groundwater basins in the Sacramento Valley are presently healthy and they should not be sacrificed for a water supply for export areas.  So in your groundwater section, the environmental water caucus has sent you some language which we believe would help solve the problem so that we don’t turn the groundwater basins in the north into the depleted situation that they’re in the south.  

And then the third point I’d like to make is on behalf of a number of the folks who live in the Sierra which is that we think the Governor has made a step forward in identifying the mountain counties as a hydrologic region.  It is extremely different than anything else, because it’s all on basalt and granite and there is no water basin.  So consequently, we would like your staff to take a look at calling out a special hydrological region that fit the Sierra, because as of right now, none of the other regions fit it.  Thank you, very much.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, sir.  We’re noting all—just so you know, we’re noting all of the specific suggestions to the bills that when we conclude here or come back, we can have a brief conversation, decide which amendments, if any, the author may want to take down the line.  Ms. Katzen.
MS. MEG KATZEN-BROWN:  Meg Katzen-Brown representing San Gabriel Valley Water Company in support of both SB 1XX and SB2XX.  We’re especially pleased with the recycling of funds that have been added to or will be added to SB 2XX in future amendments.

On behalf of the California Water Association, the association of California’s investor-owned water utilities, CWA also supports SB 1XX.  On SB 2XX, we’re very pleased to see in the proposed amendments language that would allow the Department to fund multiple integrated regional water management plans on the assumption that that would cover sub regions.  We remain concerned, as one of the previous witnesses stated that there is not any funding specifically allocated for small community water systems.  These may be water systems that are isolated that have small customer bases and that don’t have access to clean drinkable water.  And while the two billion that is allocated for integrated regional water management plans is a very good thing, we remain concerned that those small drinking water projects will not find their way into integrated regional plans.  And so we hope that a further amendment to this measure is contemplated that it will carve out, oh, you know, a modest amount of funding, say, 200, 250 million for small community water systems.  We thank you and urge your support.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much, Ms. Katzen-Brown.  We’ll note that, as well.  Mr. Assagai.

MR. MEL ASSAGAI:  Mel Assagai for the City of Los Angeles.  We’re in support of both bills.  The City of Los Angeles supports SB 2121.  And the Mayor of Los Angeles supports 2X.  Both are comprehensive plans and we think meet the state’s needs and also respects the needs and prerogatives of local governments.  In strong support of both.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Appreciate it.  

MR. CHRIS UNCLE:  Mr. Chairman, members, my name is Chris Uncle.  I’m with Ducks Unlimited.  I’d like to be very brief.  We would like to support SB 2 and thank very much Senator Perata for adding the refuge water supply funding in his measure.  It’s very much appreciated, so thank you very much.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  You’re welcome, on behalf of Senator Perata.  

MR. RICHARD HARRIS:  Mr. Chairman, Richard Harris, from the Nossaman firm on behalf of the Water Reuse Association, the state’s producers and providers of recycled water.  With our glass half full version of, you know, look at the world here, it’s $250 million appropriated in the bond in 2X2 is incredible and really the most that’s ever been put forward by the Legislature.  And we thank you for that.  The glass half empty view would that that’s there a whole lot more projects and 250 is--I get to be the first one to say it here today, a drop in the bucket.  
So anyway, thank you for the ____--

SENATOR STEINBERG:  You said it and we thank you for saying it.  For no one else saying it.  Mr. Patterson.

MR. ROGER PATTERSON:  Yes, good afternoon.  My name’s Roger Patterson.  I’m assistant general manager at Metropolitan Water District of Southern California.  I’m here to testify in support of SB 2.  We believe that this legislation paves the way for a comprehensive package to address California’s pressing water needs.  In April, 2006, the Metropolitan Board adopted a Delta framework policy to support a comprehensive package to fix the Delta and provide water management tools to meet California’s future.
The overall balance of this bond, we believe, is very consistent with Metropolitan’s pressing priority and that is fixing the Delta.  The Delta needs both immediate and long-term help in moving water supplies and restoring the estuary.  We believe this package identifies a potential successful path.  When it comes to increasing water supplies, the biggest bang for the buck often comes from local regions, giving them flexibility to find their own solutions that work.  This bond provides a mechanism to do that.  Surface storage is a valuable tool in the toolbox for potential options.  Metropolitan has added surface storage in recent years to help us better manage water supplies in Southern California.  
This legislation would provide assistance to regions to implement water supply reliability tools at their discretion including surface water storage if they so choose.  We commend Senator Perata for his effort in crafting this bond and we stand ready to assist in any way possible as we move forward.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you for your strong testimony.

MS. DEE ZINK:  Good afternoon.  My name is Dee Zink, and I’m with Cayucos Municipal Water District in Ventura County, California.  I’m here today to testify in support of SB X1 and SB X2.  Specifically with regard to the bond measure, we see more in common across the board with bond measures and are supportive generally of all of the proposals on the table today.  One issue of not concern, but just of encouragement is as regions are looking at potentially using funding from the Integrated Regional Water Management ____.  If they are interested in working together across regions we would encourage to find a way to streamline processes.  
Our agency is very active in the oversight and management of our integrated water management plan.  We believe that this integration is best done at the local level where it is very inclusive, but we think that that process by its very nature could bog down inter-regional projects and we appreciate the set aside of funds for those types of projects but would encourage you to also create a some type of a streamlining for regions that might actually also like to work together.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  

MR. JAY HANSON:  Mr. Chair and members, Jay Hanson with the State Building and Construction Trades Council in support of Senator Perata’s bills.  We’re happy to see that surface storage is also an eligible use of the bond dollars.  We also want to speak in favor of when the future amendments are made to this legislation, that we hope that public works enforcement will also be added to the bond as an eligible expenditure money.  The State of California has 22 people in the entire state to oversee public works enforcement for all the infrastructure projects that are happening.  And that’s clearly an inadequate amount of people.  So we hope that that will be considered and we have amendments to offer to the committee.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much, Mr. Hanson.  
MR. PATRICK HENNING:  Patrick Henning on behalf of the California State Council of Laborers.  We, too, are in strong support of both of Senator Perata’s, and we applaud him and this committee for taking up this important issue.  But, because of the dire infrastructure needs of the state, we are particularly supportive of the dam construction proposals throughout the ____.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  So you, again, just to reiterate, you read Senator Perata’s bond as including surface storage?

MR. HENNING:  We do.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. MARK HENLEY:  Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, Mark Henley representing California Waterfall Association California Outdoor Heritage Alliance.  Want to again thank Senator Perata for addressing wetland water needs in his bond and we urge your strong support.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Appreciate it.  

MR. JERRY JORDAN:  Thank you.  Jerry Jordan, California Municipal Utilities Association in support.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. BARRY NELSON:  Barry Nelson with the Natural Resources Defense Council speaking in support of both bills.  Others have testified regarding a number of Delta issues.  I’d like to take just a moment to talk about the water supply issues from an environmental perspective.  We think this bill, I’m speaking of XX2, has the right approach for a simple reason, and that is because it adopts a regional approach that’s proven, supported by the Department of Water Resources, supported by water agencies.  We think that approach is going to produce results that are cost effective, that produce the most local control, the most water management benefits, most environmental benefits, attract the most funding partners, and reflects the greatest fairness to the taxpayers who will be funding these bonds.  We think it clearly represents an approach that is the winning approach.  And we would urge you to vote ‘aye’ on both of these measures.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MS. JENNIFER CLARY:  Jennifer Clary, Clean Water Action, in support of both bills.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. ROGER MAMMON:  My name’s Roger Mammon.  I’m a board member with Restore the Delta, a board member of the West Delta Chapter of the California Striped Bass Association, President of the Lower Sherman Island Duck Hunter’s Association, and Delta resident.  I’m here to voice my support to Senator Perata’s bonds.  We’re here because of the ecosystem collapse in the Delta.  I’d like to encourage you to do a website search on the Errol Sea which is in the former Soviet Union to find out what happens when you take too much water out of an ecosystem.  And that we’re supposed to be stewards of our natural resources, not the executioners.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. ______:  Honorable Chairman and senator legislator, I am ____ from Cambodia and from Stockton.  My concern on the Delta report card, because it’s now is one ____, which is drinkable, farmable, fishable, and swimmable.  So I think I hope that we can do much better for, you know, in the future.  So I ask you do, you work so hard on the project.  I pray that the Lord will lead you and bless you, you know, that water will be come up will be the best for _____.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  We need your good thoughts.  Thank you very much.  Appreciate it.

MR. RANDY KNAUSS:  Senator Steinberg, committee members, Randy Knauss, East Bay Municipal Utility District.  For the reasons that you have heard this afternoon, we, too, support this measure.  I would—both measures, excuse me.  I would note for you that the hallmark of Senator Perata’s bond measure is that it preserves local control, local decision making.  This has been the foundation upon which water districts have developed the water system that serves your communities over the past 100, 150 years.  We appreciate that element of the bill.  Thank you very much.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  

MR. TIM QUINN:  Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I'm Tim Quinn representing the Association of California Water Agencies urging a yes vote on SB 2X1.  Much needed projects.  The sooner the money gets out there, the better.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  And I just wanted to get your sense of the question.  I’ve asked a few other witnesses.  You do see Senator Perata’s bill as including significant resources for surface storage, correct?

MR. QUINN:  Yes, in local areas, but not in the backbone of the system, Senator.  I’ll be up again later.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  We’ll talk more about that when Senator Cogdill presents his bills.  Go ahead.

UNIDENTIFIED:    Can you state what ACQA’s policy is to statewide surface storage?  Is it a beneficiary pay or is it a state pay substantial ___?
MR. QUINN:  ACQA has policy principles on both surface storage and on beneficiaries pays.  And the—

UNIDENTIFIED:  ___ to the question, how do they apply?

MR. QUINN:  The, in the blueprint that is my policy guide, ACQA supports all three bills that are in Senator Cogdill’s bill.  Again, I’m here to support SB 2X1 at the table right now. 
SENATOR STEINBERG:  So you don’t have a policy about whether or not we, any new reservoirs should be consistent with established policy that those who benefit should be paying for it?
MR. QUINN:  No, we believe that they should be consistent with beneficiary pay, Senator.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Maybe we can have this discussion joined in a few moments again, but, you’re here, so let me just ask (LAUGHTER) a quick—and I'm the chair, so let me just ask a quick follow up.  Does ACQA have a position on the appropriate percentage of state share for any surface storage project?

MR. QUINN:  I think the core of our position is that any public expenditures should produce public benefits.  And there should be criteria to establish that that is, in fact, the case.  We’re comfortable with the 50 percent cap that appears in Senator Cogdill’s bill, but the essence of it is to have criteria that make it clear public money is not for private benefit.  Public money is for public benefit and it’s quite clear to us the construction of additional surface storage can, in fact, produce public benefits that it’s appropriate for the public to pay.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Do you have an opinion about the projects listed in the CalFed record of decision as to what the appropriate state contribution ought to be in terms of percentage?

MR. QUINN:  I think we’re comfortable with the approach up to 50 percent subject to the application of criteria, which could result in a smaller cost share.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  We’ll rejoin the conversation.  We’ll rejoin it.  Thank you, Mr. Quinn.

UNIDENTIFIED:  Mr. Chairman, just to, just so as a part of your policy position on surface storage, are you in favor of competitive process or just establishing criteria then letting, let it be built?

MR. QUINN:  I believe that my organization would support a competitive process.  I would point out that there was a lot of competition in the list of projects that went through over a dozen years of CalFed.  That was a sort of competition that lasted over a very long period of time.  The CalFed process started with over 120, if I’m not mistaken, potential surface storage sites back in the mid-90s.  Narrowed that down to a couple a dozen by the end of the decade.  And then in the record of decision it named five projects, two of which it was urging action on and three of which it urged more study of.  And that, CalFed itself was a competitor.
UNIDENTIFIED:  So in your professional opinion, then, what’s the holdup?  I mean if it’s, there’s been a competitive process.  I mean why are some dams being built and not others?

MR. QUINN:  Well, I think the dams that have been built had a very substantial private aspect to them.  And they were financed privately.  We're asking our storage system today—

UNIDENTIFIED:  Diamond Valley and Olivenhain were financed privately?

MR. QUINN:  By public agencies.  I meant without taxpayer dollars.

UNIDENTIFIED:  Okay, repair dollars.  Billions of dollars of them.  
MR. QUINN:  And of course, I was with one of those organizations when it constructed its project and it made sure that it benefits from those projects.  If you look at the backbone system by which I mean the state and federal reservoirs and the transportation system and the state and federal system, those were built largely to provide water supply and flood protection period.  And they’re now being asked to work pretty hard to make sure temperatures are right in rivers, that flows are right in rivers.  We shut down diversion points that protect fisheries.  None of that was contemplated back when the projects were designed, constructed and contracted for.  We're asking those projects to do a lot more today than we used to.  And I think in the future, it’s likely you’ll find justification for higher percentages of public participation, and because of what we’re asking storage to do in the future, than we have in the past.  And again, I’m here to support SB 2X1
SENATOR STEINBERG:  You’ll be back.  We’re going to rejoin the conversation, because it is the heart of the debate, let’s be honest, that we are having here today and that we’ve had for quite some time.  And as I said in my opening statement, what, when it is Senator Cogdill’s turn, I want to get into the specific numbers here.  The numbers that are in Senator Perata’s bill, the numbers that are in Senator Cogdill’s bill, and see as Mr. Flynn and Ms. Dunn stated earlier, see if we might thread the needle and find some middle ground here.  I think it’s possible, right?  Let’s—

MR. GABARIEL MINARE:  Gabriel Minare with the San Gabriel Basin Water Quality Authority in support of SB 2.  Thank you, Senator Perata, for including groundwater contamination funding in the bill.  We’re the nation’s largest Super Fund site and this money would help us match federal funding that we have to the tune of about $130 million.  But, also helps cities like Chino, Rialto, and Fontana in the Inland Empire.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Next witness.

MR. TIM JOCHEM:  Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I’m Tim Jochem, general manager of the Upper San Gabriel Valley Municipal Water District.  My district serves about a million people in the eastern Los Angeles County.  We’re here to voice our support for SB 2, because it establishes a substantial state commitment for water recycling, water conservation, and groundwater system development.  And that is the, those are the most important elements of our water supply reliability strategy in the region.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Mr. Herrick.

MR. JOHN HERRICK:  Thank you.  My name is John Herrick.  I’m the attorney for the South Delta Water Agency.  We’re here to express our support for Senator Perata’s bond bill.  It’s a good combination of methods to address the crises in the Delta as well as the other water issues facing the state.  And it does it in a manner that does not authorize expenditures for an isolated facility which we have a very strong opinion on.  Thank you very much.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Sir?

MR. DAVID NESMITH:  David Nesmith with the California Environmental Water Caucus.  We’re here, there’s about 30 organizations, environmental, fishing groups, and Native American groups.  I just want to say we are in support of both bills, although in spite of the fact that in the words of the most excellent senior counsel for the committee, Mr. O’Connor, the surface storage language in Mr. Perata’s bills are against our religion.  (LAUGHTER)  But, we still do support both the bills.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Flexibility can be a way to get to heaven.  (LAUGHTER)  

MR. NESMITH:  I won’t call it conversion, but there we go.

UNIDENTIFIED:  Senator Steinberg, committee, first I want to apologize.  Last time I was before you I mentioned that the things down in Southern California, well, I’m here to say that we fisherman do make mistakes.  
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Would you just i.d. yourself for the record, please?

UNIDENTIFIED:  Yes, we support both SB 1 and SB 2.  The main thing that I want to carry over from grassroots organizations is the responsibility and the oversight, especially when it comes to cost.  The dynamics that we have read within Senator Perata’s bill, is very important.  For too many years we have been on the front lines, on this total crisis of the Delta.  We saw, we advised about it, and quite often we were ignored.  We’re very glad to see that everyone in the state has finally come to the conclusion that it’s worth saving the Delta.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

UNIDENTIFIED:  Excuse me, Mr. Chair.  Could you tell us more about the thieves?  (LAUGHTER) 

UNIDENTIFIED:  The thieves of Thebes?

MS. PATTY FRIESEN:  Good afternoon, chairman Steinberg, and members of the committee, my name is Patty Friesen.  I’m with Contra Costa Water District, and our district serves 550,000 customers in central and eastern Contra Costa County.  We’re the largest urban agency to rely solely on the Delta 100 percent, so we’re very supportive of SB X21 because it funds the immediate actions that our district has identified and been advocating for for emergency preparedness, for water quality, projects such as Frank’s Tract and Fish Greens at Clifton Court Forebay.  We’re recommending that the committee actually suggest local partnerships agreements with DWR to get these immediate funding projects implemented right now.  We could start tomorrow if the funding were available.  So we urge your ‘aye’ vote on SB X21.

We’re also very supportive of XBX2, too, and just have a couple suggestions.  For the water quality language that are in the bill applies only to the state and federal pumping facilities.  We would like to see that apply to all municipal and Delta intakes, not just the state and federal pumps, because those constituents, bromide, total organic carbon, and chlorides are a concern for all Delta drinking water users, not just the exporters.
And the second comment on SB X22 is simply that we would be happy to enter into a competitive process for the Los Vaqueros Reservoir expansion project, but we don’t believe that that should be tied to the integrated regional water management plan, because those funds would be competing for a completely different set of projects that may not necessarily provide the statewide benefits that storage can.  So we urge your ‘aye’ vote in support of the bills.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Appreciate your testimony.

MR. JONATHAN CLAY:  Good afternoon, Chairman Steinberg and committee members.  Jonathan Clay on behalf of the City of San Diego County Water Authority.  We are here with a support if amended position on both 1XX and 2XX.  Thank you very much.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Very good.  Thank you very much.  Appreciate it.

MS. JULIE McCLAY:  Julie McClay for the Santa Clara Valley Water District.  We, too, have a position of support if amended on both bills.  We are working with the author’s office and appreciate them making themselves available to us.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. JENNIFER WEST:  Jennifer West here on behalf of the Sonoma County Water Agency.  We are in support of SB 2XX.  Right now the County of Sonoma is facing a 15 percent mandatory cutbacks in its water supply largely related to fishery related issues.  We think there are a number of components in Senator Perata’s bond that can help us, particularly the integrated regional management part, the ecosystem restoration and newly added, the recycling section, we thank you for including that in your bill.  
MR. PAUL YODER:  Mr. Chairman, other members, Paul Yoder here right now on behalf of the Yolo County Board of Supervisors, specifically on SB 2 and also Senator Cogdill’s SB 3.  And with respect to the resource stewardship and ecosystem restoration program similar to what the Santa Clara folks said earlier, Yolo County Board of  Supervisors respectfully ask that Yolo bypass corridor be added to that program and under that program so that projects in Yolo County and in the bypass can be funded.  The 57,000 acre bypass is an extraordinary resource that provides multiple benefits including migratory and nesting habitat for birds along the Pacific flyway, aquatic habitat for 42 resident and seasonal fish species, significant agricultural production, and last but not least, Mr. Chairman, flood protection for the City of Sacramento.  Thank you.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Ah!  I just perked up!  Very good, thank you.

MR. BILL WELLS:  Mr. Chairman, committee members, my name is Bill Wells.  I’m on the board of directors of the California Delta Chambers and Visitors Bureau.  I represent approximately 300 small mom and pop businesses, as well as some other larger businesses.  We support the SB 1 and 2.  In the Delta currently, there’s approximately 95 marinas and about 12,000 boat slips and many of these places employ low income people.  And as I stated, there’s a lot of mom and pop businesses.  There’s also approximately another 20,000 boats on trailers in this area that visit the Delta, so I think it’s imperative that we not allow the further destruction of this vast waterway for us.  
And we’d also like to offer our strong opposition to any conveyance system that we feel will destroy the Sacramento River if it’s built.  And I think you can only look at the Friant Dam and the San Joaquin River which has been destroyed above Stockton to see what would happen with the Sacramento River.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  No conveyance system in this bill.

MR. WELLS:  Right.  Excellent.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. WELLS:  Thank you very much.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Appreciate it.  

MR. SHANE HART:  My name is Shane Hart.  I’m a principal with the Grupe Company, a large real estate development company based in Stockton, California.  We support Senator Perata’s bill and we’re against any bond measure that includes the peripheral canal.  As you all know, the San Joaquin Valley is ground zero for the home foreclosure crisis affecting the United States today.  A heated bond campaign with the peripheral canal as its focus will infuse $15 million of campaign--
SENATOR STEINBERG:  It’s not in the bill.

MR. HART:  I know.  That’s why we’re supporting it.

SENATOR PERATA:  What he’s commenting about is what the impact would be if ___ facility happens to be placed into a bond.  

MR. HART:  Yes, that’s right.  If the alternative bill were to be approved, it would infuse $15 million campaign dollars from peripheral canal opponents and supporters to pay for advertising and a headlines promoting the entire Delta area as a catastrophic time bomb subject to levy breaks, flooding, terrorism, saltwater intrusion, and storm surge with an ultimate fate as an inland bay.  

This campaign p.r. barrage will only make buyers more reluctant to buy homes in the northern San Joaquin Valley, this exacerbating the problems in the housing market.  Thank you.

SENATOR PERATA:  Senator Machado, yes.  The witness, is this a statement representing Mr. Grupe?  
MR. HART:  Yes.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.
MR. ROB WHITAKER:  Mr. Chair and members of the committee, my name is Rob Whitaker.  I’m the general manager for the Water Replenishment District of Southern California.  We manage groundwater basin that serves 10 percent of the population in southern L.A. County.  And groundwater provides 40 percent of the total water supply in our area.  We support SB 2 and with funds from bond measures such as this, we could actually develop completely self-sustaining groundwater supplies in our area.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Mr. Bauer.

MR. PAUL BAUER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members.  Paul Bauer with Hutch and Perrin on behalf of the California Groundwater Coalition and the Groundwater Resources Association.  I would just like to thank the author for including groundwater funding so significantly in both bills and ask for your support.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. MICHAEL BOCCADORO:  Michael Boccadoro on behalf of the Santa Ana Watershed Project Authority.  SAWPA has a support actually on both Mr. Perata’s bond measure as well as Mr. Cogdill’s bond measure.  And we are in, continuing to encourage compromise towards a middle ground that provides funding for both integrated regional watershed management supply projects, as well as other projects that would add statewide significance.  
We do want to acknowledge the recent amendments which included $250 million for recycling in Mr. Perata’s bond.  We think that’s a significant improvement.  We also have concerns with recent amendments which allow for multiple integrated regional watershed management proposals from each region.  We think that defeats much of the good work that has gone into regional watershed management from SAWPA’s perspective, and would encourage that to be deleted from the legislation as it moves forward.  Thank you.

MR. MIKE ROBINSON:  Mr. Chair, members of the committee, my name is Mike Robinson.  I live and farm in the Delta.  I’m in opposition of any isolated facility and I’m a board member of the Restore the Delta campaign.  I support source, extra new storage, new real storage, and Delta improvement.  As SBX1 has no facility in it and money for storage, I support both SB X1 and SB X2.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:   Thank you very much. 

MR. MIKE TROXEL:  Mike Troxel, president of Inland Empire Utilities Agency.  And we appreciate the Senator referring to the Inland Empire at least twice today.  It helped put us back on the map.  I’ve been director with the agency for 17 years and a water professional and practitioner for almost 40 years.  Inland Empire Utilities serves—we’re the wholesale water supplier for 700,000 people and 350,000 cows.  And just a few years ago those numbers were reversed.  
As a board member, also of SAWPA, we’d like to associate ourselves with the comments that Mr. Bocadoro made on behalf of SAWPA.  And we are, and there are components of both bond measures that our agency supports and urges legislative leaders to consider and continue discussing for a comprehensive water bond package.

We particularly like to thank the senator for including funding for the recycling program.  Recycling water, it provides the only immediate supplemental non-potable water supply during the current drought and during major cutbacks in Southern California, and particularly in sight of the Wanger decision.  It’s the most cost-effective water supply and has the lowest carbon footprint of any new water supply.  However, we do ask that you reconsider the provision that links a large portion of these funds only to those areas that have lost water through groundwater contamination.  We believe this unnecessarily limits the broader water supply benefits of water reclamation and recycling.  Thank you. 

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MS. KATHY MANNION:  Members of the committee, Kathy Mannion with the Regional Council of Rural Counties.  Our position is amendments requested.  First, I’d like to thank the author for expanding the watersheds eligible for funding under Chapter 8, and for the addition of funding for the small community wastewater grant program in Chapter 9.

A major flaw that we do see in SB 2XX is we do believe that there needs to be a reaffirmation of the area of origin protections.  We also are asking among multitude of amendments for a definition of small community.  We would like to have the definition of small community, we provided two examples, used for a reduced or waived local cost share for the grants.  And we also believe that wastewater treatment and watershed management should be included as eligible projects under the integrated Regional Water Management program.  

And in regards to the area of origin, we have presented to the author and to the committee several different amendments that would address our needs.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  

MR. DAN BOCKER:  My name is Dan Bocker.  I’m managing editor of the Fish ____ newspaper.  We’re a print magazine.  Covers Northern California and Nevada and Oregon.  And we also host the largest fishing website in the world.  I’m very glad that Senator Perata has not included specific provisions for peripheral canal or any types of alternate conveyance in the bill.  And the focus is on restoring the Delta.  And I’d like to say from my perspective as a recreational fisherman that’s been involved in battle to restore the Delta for a long time, I look at the Delta as an ecosystem that serves as a water supply as opposed to a water supply to just happens to be an ecosystem.  

And I think it’s very important since I’m the last speaker, to understand that what’s at stake here is the most significant estuary on the West Coast.  You know, thousands of commercial and sport fisherman along the entire West Coast depend on the Delta.  These include not just the species of immediate concern like Delta smelt, King salmon, but also steelhead, striped bass, sturgeon, halibut, Dungeness crab, herring, and just a whole host of recreational and commercial fisheries.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  If you could wrap up, please, sir.

MR. BOCKER:  Okay, and finally I’d like to say that I support Richard Poole’s testimony and his provisions for specific restoration measures for fisheries on the Delta.  Thank you for allowing me to talk today.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  You were last, but not least.  Appreciate it.  Now are there witnesses in opposition?  Now let me just say this, okay.  If your opposition is that you favor Senator Cogdill’s bill instead of Senator Perata’s bill, you can get up quickly and indicate that.  But, if you’re going to testify on Senator Cogdill’s bill in a few moments, then I don’t want you to testify twice here along the same lines.  

SENATOR COGDILL:  Just wondering, are you going to do the same thing on my bill for oppositions so that all those folks that just spoke won’t’ be there to oppose my bill?  Fine with me.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Fair question.  I’m not trying to give one side an unfair advantage.  I’m trying to make sure that the testimony is as distilled effectively and efficiently as possible.  Come one up.  You’re opposed to the bill?  Senator Perata’s bill?  Come on up.  SB 1 or 2.  Here we go.  This is opposition to SB 2.  No, he testified in favor of 1.  I’m just saying Mr. Quinn.  No, no, no, in general, come on up if you’re opposed to 1 or 2 or 6 or 7 or any of Senator Perata’s bills, you know, whatever you like.  (LAUGHTER)  There ya go.  Mr. Quinn.

MR. TIM QUINN:  Tim Quinn representing the Association of California Water Agencies.  You described my position to a “T”.  We like virtually everything that is in SB 2X2.  We prefer 3 because of its storage provisions and I’d be glad to talk about that later.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Very good.  

MR. BOB REED:  Mr. Chairman, Bob Reed on behalf of the Valley Ag Water Coalition and Desert Water Agency, same position as ACQA in terms of storage and we’ll speak more on the Cogdill bill.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Very good.

MR. RON JACOBS:  Mr. Chairman, I’m Ron Jacobs representing Friant Water Authority and we are in the same position as the two previous speakers, so we’ll save our discussion ‘til Mr. Cogdill’s bill.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, terrific.  So nobody cut off.  Everyone had the right to come up and speak against.  That was all worked out just fine.  Alright, Senator Perata or ____ Senator Perata.  I don’t know how you want to handle a number of the sort of specific suggestion amendments that, requested amendments that were raised by various witnesses.
SENATOR PERATA:  I’d like you to go through them torturously slowly and—

(LAUGHTER)
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Happy to.  Twenty minutes of suggestions.

SENATOR PERATA:  I’ll just say that there is nothing that I heard that I don’t think we could not sit down and work out.  
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, so those who came up with specific suggestions, I’ll direct you to work with Senator Perata’s staff or my staff here, really, over the next 24 hours to take up these issues and they would be author’s amendments, of course, at the discretion of the author and would be taken in the Appropriations Committee if this bill passes.  Alright?  You may conclude, sir.

SENATOR PERATA:  Well, I thank everyone for coming and speaking.  I think that the, again, the demonstration of the diversity and depth of the support is significant.  I just ask for an ‘aye’ vote.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, very good.  Is there a motion on the bill?

SENATOR MACHADO:  (INAUDIBLE)  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Moved by Senator Machado, seconded by Senator Kuehl.  Any questions, please?  Any comments?  Please.  Yes, we can.  We can take a vote.  This, let’s do one at a time.  Let’s take up SB 1 first, okay.  That’s moved by Senator Machado, second by Senator Kuehl on SB 1.  

MS. HANSON:  Senator Steinberg.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Steinberg, aye.  Margett.  Cogdill.  Hollingsworth.  

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  No.

MS. HANSON:  Hollingsworth, no.  Kehoe.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Kehoe, aye.  Kuehl.

SENATOR KUEHL:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Kuehl, aye.  Machado.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Machado, aye.  Migden. 

SENATOR STEINBERG:  The bill is on call.  Alright.  Let’s take up SB 2, moved, again, by Senator Machado, second by Senator Kuehl.  Senator Migden, go ahead.  Good timing, good timing.

MS. HANSON:  Senator Steinberg.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Steinberg, aye.  Margett.  Cogdill.  Hollingsworth.  

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  No.

MS. HANSON:  Hollingsworth, no.  Kehoe.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Kehoe, aye.  Kuehl.

SENATOR KUEHL:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Kuehl, aye.  Machado.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Machado, aye.  Migden. 

SENATOR MIGDEN:  Aye.
MS. HANSON:  Migden, aye.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  That measure passes.  Let’s lift the call now on SB 1 for Senator Migden to vote.  

MS. HANSON:  Senators Margett, Cogdill, Migden.

SENATOR MIGDEN:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Migden, aye.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Alright, that bill is out, as well.  Both bills are out.  Alright, we’re going to take up very briefly now, Senator Wiggins’ one bill, and then we’re going to move to Senator Cogdill’s bills.  

SENATOR PAT WIGGINS:  Mr. Chair and members, SB 5X—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  This is SB 5X, by the way, for those of you following at home.

SENATOR WIGGINS:  SB 5XX would allocate $5.3 million for Proposition 84 to the Department of Fish and Game’s fishery grant restoration program.  The bill will restore funds to the program that were left out of the ’07-’08 budget.  SB 5XX also lays out the process for how Fish and Game will allocate the grant funds, and the bill is supported by the Sonoma County Water Agency, CalTrout, the Karuk Tribe, and I respectfully as for an ‘aye’ vote.  And we have people to testify. 

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Let’s hear witnesses in support.

MS. WEST:  Jennifer West on behalf of Sonoma County Water Agency strongly in support of the bill.  Thank you, Senator.
MR. SHILLITO:  Jeff Shillito with California Trout, also in strong support of the bill.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MS. KIM DELPHINO:  Kim Delphino with Defenders of Wildlife strongly in support of the bill, as well.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Questions, Senator Machado?

SENATOR MACHADO:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  During the regular session, this was a budget item, and the budget item was not considered because the regulatory actions had not been fully resolved.  And I understand now that where as there’s some regulatory, their movement in that direction that is not necessarily in the, to the extent it was contemplated during the consideration of this provision during the regular session.  Can you comment on that?

SENATOR WIGGINS:  You mean what happened on the—

SENATOR MACHADO:  I know what happened.  The question is has the regulatory issues been resolved to the satisfactory of all parties?

SENATOR WIGGINS:  What regulatory agency?

SENATOR MACHADO:  Issues.  The issues between the Board of Forestry and DWR.

SENATOR WIGGINS:  Jeff can answer that.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Go ahead.

MR. JEFF SHILLITO:  Well, I’ll give it a try.  As I understand it, there were some concerns about actions pending before the Board of Forestry.  The Board of Forestry took some actions which I might say CalTrout did not support.  We ___ had our attorneys submit legal comments and frankly, we’re exploring whether to challenge the rules that they adopted in the courts, so we see that there’s no reason to hold up the funding.  This is only half of the money that the Governor requested, so we’re pursuing the need for regulatory reform and other venues still before the Board of Forestry and possibly in the courts.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  That answer your question?  

SENATOR MACHADO:  It doesn’t compel me to support it. 

MR. SHILLITO:  Well, we don’t see a reason to hold the money up.  This is only half of the money and there’s a lot of federal money that, you know, we think there’s a need to restore habitat, there’s need for regulatory reform.  And they should move concurrently.  

SENATOR WIGGINS:  And as you know, the North Coast fisheries went bankrupt.  
SENATOR MACHADO:  Would, by passing this does this take the pressure off of the regulatory forums that, the stronger regulatory forums that people have been looking for?

SENATOR WIGGINS:  Can you, I’m not understanding—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  The question is when passing this measure does it take the pressure, does it take any of the impetus away from the stronger regulatory action that—

SENATOR WIGGINS:  Oh, you mean, I guess you mean the Forestry Board.  Probably it doesn’t take it away, the pressure, but their pressure will continue, because the agencies are working on this, so that, but the bill itself isn’t going to affect that one way or the other.  Does that answer your question, Mike?

SENATOR MACHADO:  I’m not sure.  

MS. WEST:  Senator, may I add—Jennifer West. 

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Yes, please, Ms. West.

MS. WEST:  These funds, I just wanted to add, are available statewide for coastal and salmon restoration funding.  They’re available, they would be available throughout the state, not just in the areas subject to this regulatory controversy as you’ve talked about.  And there is a potential for significant federal funding, as much as $90 million.  And the California would be ineligible if we didn’t have some matching funding available for those kinds of funding.  So that’s why we’re bringing the bill to you today.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  And the bill doesn’t mention the regulatory reform here, so can you help Senator Machado and help the committee understand why delinking those issues is the appropriate thing for the committee to do?

MS. WEST:  Frankly, we were not supportive of the linkage to begin with.  We thought salmon restoration has its merit on its face.  So we’re not, I’m aware of the issue, but I don’t know how to speak to that.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Well, doesn’t some of the regulations deal with the turbidity of storm, of streams the provide salmon habitat that the Department of Forestry has been reluctant to engage in, so there’s really a question of whether or not this money is really going to be effective for restoration purposes if in fact we don’t have the regulation to prevent the activities that’s causing the decline in the fishery?
SENATOR WIGGINS:  It’s not just the climate.  Did you say climate?

SENATOR MACHADO:  No, I’m talking general of all the—I’m seeing a nod there.  

SENATOR WIGGINS:  Well, you know, the bill is only a page and three sentences, or a page.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Sometimes the less language there is, the more problems there are.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Senator Kehoe, maybe you can help us here.

SENATOR KEHOE:  I don’t know if I can or not, but Senator Wiggins, was it your intention with the bill to use that as an impetus for this regulatory reform that the trout man is talking about?
SENATOR WIGGINS:  No.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Or, and without the regulatory reform, will the funding allocated in the bill be less effective?  Are we going to be putting good money after bad salmon project?

SENATOR WIGGINS:  It will be effective, because this is going for, you know, from the $45 million available for coastal salmon, the Department of Fish and Game for the purpose of coastal salmon and fishery restoration projects including the Coastal Salmonid Monitoring Plan.  And the Department of Fish and Game shall not allocate more than $2,525,000 (sic) of these funds for the Coastal Salmonid Monitoring Plan.  So it is about the fish and saving the fish.

SENATOR KUEHL:  Senator, I’ll move the bill.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, Senator Kuehl.  My recommendation is that we move the bill to Appropriations.  We can have some of these discussions about the relationship between the regulatory process and the money, which I’m not sure there is a relationship, I think, as the bill is pending in Appropriations.  That would be the chair’s recommendation.  Is there opposition to the bill?  If not, any other questions?  Please call the roll on the bill.
MS. HANSON:  Senator Steinberg.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Steinberg, aye.  Margett.  Cogdill.

SENATOR COGDILL:  No.

MS. HANSON:  Cogdill, no.  Hollingsworth.  

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  No.

MS. HANSON:  Hollingsworth, no.  Kehoe.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Kehoe, aye.  Kuehl.

SENATOR KUEHL:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Kuehl, aye.  Machado.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Machado, aye.  Migden. 

SENATOR MIGDEN:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Migden, aye.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  The bill is out.  Thank you very much, Senator Wiggins.

SENATOR WIGGINS:  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Alright, we're going to take a five minute restroom break here, but we’re going to keep it—we’ll keep it short.

(BREAK)

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Committee will come to order.  Get everybody to please take their seats, we can resume the hearing.  Alright, Senator Cogdill?  I just want to start by thanking you for all your hard work on this.  Even though there may be differences, we know in fact there are differences, you certainly approach the issue sincerely and know the number of hours you put into this, so thank you.
SENATOR COGDILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chair and all the members of the committee for your indulgence and all your hard work on this issue.  You’re right, everybody, quite frankly, has worked very hard this year since we first introduced SB 59, and I’ve worked closely, obviously, with the DWR and a lot of other state agencies in trying to put together what we feel is a comprehensive plan to move forward relating to the water needs of the State of California.
And I think it’s important to point out here today, that I guess some of the differences between the world that we live in today, versus the world that we lived in maybe 30 years ago, not only as it relates to the State of California, but, and the United States, but for the world for that matter, and how that has impacted our system of delivering water in the State of California and having enough of that resource available for our needs. 

There’s been a lot of talk as we’ve worked through this debate on what happened roughly 30 years ago which is pretty close to the time that built our last major surface water storage facility and some of the thing that were related to that concerning costs.  And I think it’s important, again, to point out how the world has changed.  It’s a very different place now than it was then.  Thirty years ago, California was approximately half the size it is today and we had recently completed a water system that really was the envy of the world, I think, and in many ways continued to be that way for some time.  But, at that point, we didn’t really realize the impacts that were taking place on the Delta that we now know and now we are very well aware of and realize that it’s a situation where that facility, the Delta, is in fact broken, and needs to be fixed.
But, again, going back to the other facilities that were built and the amount of money that was dedicated to those, I think it’s important to point out, that at that point in time that was before a lot of the court decisions that have come down since then relating to the California Environmental Quality Act and the allocation of water throughout this state as it relates to the environment and doing what we can to maintain the environment and at the same time, provide the resource that we need to maintain this very vital economy on which we all rely.  And again, given the fact that the state has virtually doubled over that period of time.  But, further exacerbating all of that now are the very distinct and real trends relating to what’s happened with the Sierra snow pack and what continues to happen and how we realize we were blessed for so long with that natural reservoir as the result of the annual snowfall that we had, and the ability climactically to keep that snow there and have it basically released over the year in the way of precipitation as we needed it and came to us in a way that we could manage it appropriately and provide for the needs that we had.

That is changing, and again, the trends are pretty stark, quite frankly, when you look at those and you realize that we’re in a mode right now where we need to adapt to that change if we’re going to continue to provide water for the needs of the sate.

We also done some amazing things over the last 30 years relating to conservation and reuse of water and really, some pretty ingenious and I think far-thinking approaches that we have taken that have enabled us, quite frankly, to get to this point where we are a state that’s twice the size that it was 30 years ago and operating on a system that hasn’t really had any major improvements to it since that point.  And when we go back and look at the CalFed effort that so many, I know you and many others were very involved in that, the work that went forward there in the hopes that that work engendered relating to getting us to a point where we would have the kind of system that we needed to provide for the needs of not only the human beings in the state and the economies upon which they rely, but certainly to take care of the environment in a responsible way.  And so many people were involved in that effort.

And really what our debate has come down to today is about whether or not it’s appropriate or wise to build additional surface water storage facilities that will work as tools, if you will, to facilitate a system in a way that will allow it to work and work properly, again, given the changes that we see in our hydrology.  The CalFed record of decision identified five potential options for surface water storage.  That process was quite arduous.  I’m sure Secretary Snow will explain some of that in his presentation.  But, what came out of that when we looked at I think, 50 of 60 potential sites for surface water storage, again acknowledging that there was a need for that, we came down to five that we felt were the most responsible ways to proceed.  Three of those have been outlined now in the bill that’s before you.  That’s one additional to the ones that we had in SB 59.  And they’re there because they provide, in our opinion, the biggest bang for the buck relating to the ability to store water and to also provide the resource and to be able to manage it in such a way that is beneficial, again, to the overall system allows us to regulate water into groundwater storage basins in an appropriate way.  And of course, provides for flood protection.  All of that we think is extremely important and needs to be part of this equation.
So that’s why those three have been selected and why they’re in this bill.  And we certainly, you know, appreciate the work that Senator Perata has done and being able to work with him during the year and yourself and Senator Machado and others on this issue.  And there isn’t a lot, quite frankly, in his bill that we disagree with or I think anybody else does.  I think that was pretty obvious by your call for opposition to his bill, and the number, the few folks that came forward and really explained they weren’t all the much opposed to what was in his bill.  It’s just about it’s comprehensive enough, and whether or not it meets our needs over the next three or four decades.  And that’s really where we are with our proposal.  
We believe it is comprehensive.  We believe it’s responsible and that it addresses and follows through, quite frankly, on the CalFed process, and provides us with an opportunity to build facilities that we know we’re going to need, that will allow us, again, to manage this resource as it comes to us in a different manner over the future, and provide for the needs of the state in what we believe to be a responsible way.  
The regional storage option that Senator Perata provides for in his bill, again, we support that and the testimony that’s been given here today supports how that’s been used in other areas of the state to great benefit.  But, most of that benefit I think most people would agree has been to those localities, those users, if you will, of the water, specifically.  There hasn’t been a lot of statewide benefit that can be, quite frankly, attached to those facilities.  And that’s really another benefit that comes from the proposals that we’re putting forward in our bill.  We believe there are substantial public benefits that need to be addressed, that water needs to be there to provide for those, and that it’s appropriate for the people of this state, quite frankly, to bear that cost.

So, in a nutshell, that pretty well explains what it is.  If you like, I can take a minute and go through the specifics in the Governor’s bill that as it relates to how the money is to be spent.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Let me ask you this—I don’t know if the gentleman sitting at the table here intended to be your first witnesses or are sort of backing you up in terms of the details of the plan.  Their clarity would be helpful.

SENATOR COGDILL:  They’ll be the first witnesses.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, whatever you want to do, if you want to do it or if you want Director Snow to do it.

SENATOR COGDILL:  I’ll just turn it over to Director Snow and he can go ahead.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  We have it at, we do have it in—I think everyone’s pretty familiar with the outline of the bill.  Maybe we can just begin with some questions from committee members.  I know I have a number of questions.  May I begin, Senator Kuehl?

SENATOR KUEHL:  I wanted to ask questions.  We’re looking at both of the measures?

SENATOR STEINBERG:  We're looking at both of the measures, right, and—

SENATOR KUEHL: Because I know there’s going to be a lot of emphasis on the new bond, but I had just two questions about the use of the former bond money in the other bill.  Just—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Go ahead.

SENATOR KUEHL:  Just small details.  If you or one of your witnesses or anybody would answer why you made the decision to leave out money for the Santa Ana River Parkway which is in Senator Perata’s bill.  And the, also the flood emergency preparedness money that Senator Perata put in his bill.  And I don’t think there’s any dollars in your—

SENATOR COGDILL:  I appreciate the question.  As has been pointed out, I believe, that bill, SB XX4 is basically a reallocation, a reworking of SB 1002 that reflects the Governor’s priorities versus Senator Perata’s.  With that, I’ll turn it over to Director Snow for him to answer.
SENATOR KUEHL:  If that’s alright, Mr. Chairman—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Yes, of course.

SENATOR KUEHL:  --because I know there’s going to be a lot of discussion about the new bond.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  I changed course here a little bit based in terms of your question, actually, Senator Kuehl.  I think what we ought to do is hear from sort of the main witnesses here.  And if you can specifically address Senator Kuehl's question about the bill number four which allocates existing bond dollars and help us understand how it is different and in your view, better, I suppose, than Senator Perata’s bill that we just passed a few moments ago, in addition to testifying about the big bill, SB 3XX.  Alright?  Go to town.  Mr. Director.

MR. LESTER SNOW:  Let me start.  My name is Lester Snow, director of the Department of Water Resources.  A very quick comment with respect to SB 4.  In general what was proposed in SB 4 are no carve outs, but rather having programs that can meet those specific needs that would apply to the Santa Ana project, I believe.  The other issue with respect to emergency response is in fact SB 4 has a significant amount of emergency response in the Delta.  It was what we deemed could be spent reasonably in the period of time allocated and we moved it, if I recollect, to Prop. 84 instead of 1E.  But, in fact, it has $80 million in emergency preparedness and response which we think is a reasonable amount.  

If I could, on behalf of the Administration, make a few short comments on our approach to SB 3, SB 4, the idea of a policy bill and appropriation bill combined with a bond bill, and I want to go to the large scale level and move very quickly into the specifics.  But, I want to go back to the California Water Plan updated 2005.  And essentially, while there’s a lot of information in that document, it essentially says that our water future’s going to be less reliable and more risky than our water past.  And it establishes that for a number of reasons.  Two, principally, are environmental concerns and concerns of climate change.  It establishes that the way that we’re going to deal with the environment and with our economy is through a very, very comprehensive approach, a portfolio approach, where we invest in a lot of different options to manage that future risk and uncertainty.  And those options are gathered in two categories: regional investment or local and regional investment through integrated regional water management, and statewide investment in this incredible backbone system that has been established in California over the last 80 years.

Both bills recognize this—both approaches, Senator Cogdill and Senator Perata, basically recognized the need to invest in a lot of different actions to take care of our future.  The main difference and it’s the one that’s causing the friction is that SB 3 adds specifically statewide investment in storage.  Now the difference between local investment and statewide investment in storage is the benefits that get produced.  And essentially what is in play in SB 3 is investment in that backbone system to increase the flexibility that we have to manage that future risk and uncertainty, whether it’s protecting Delta smelt, protecting salmon, or dealing with higher flood peaks from climate change or longer droughts as a result of climate change.
And so with SB 3 you essentially are funding all of the options that were contained in the California water plan.  You’re not leaving any of them out.  And SB 2 for as good as it is, leaves out some of those options.  Had the plan been in place, the plan that’s before you, as we went into 2006, we would have entered this drought year, this last drought year with 3.3 million acre-feet of additional water and storage, because those flood flows could have been captured and put to beneficial use to protect Delta smelt, to improve water quality, and to provide stability to the economy.  

As we enter this year, this year water year just started, we entering the year 2.5 million acre-feet with less water in storage than average.  And again, had that plan been in place, we would have had more water in storage to help support those regional investments and regional supply reliability.

The fundamental issue is that California taxpayers and ratepayers have invested in over $50 billion in this backbone system.  And what’s at play in SB 3 is some reinvestment in that system to stabilize it and meet the needs of the economy and the environment.

I’m going to make one simple reference to the tome that we put in front of you.  You know that I cannot appear before you without bringing you PowerPoint slides.  That’s what I do.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  And we’re grateful.

MR. SNOW:  I know that you are.  Page 18 is what this issue is all about.  And essentially what it shows is that a Sites Reservoir can be operated for a variety of purposes.  Some of those purposes go to specific beneficiaries such as the water supply in Blue Bar.  Some can go for classis public trust assets of generic water quality improvements, of ecosystem restoration improvements.  Not even shown on here are the flood benefits that can be produced.  Essentially the way that SB 3 is set up is that the state is going to make a commitment that it will buy these public benefits and it will seek partners to buy the specific water supply benefits.  

It is how we want to move forward.  Without a commitment from the state, then we cannot finalize how these public benefits will flow and who will be buying the individual benefits of water supply.  And that’s the main philosophy that’s in play of moving forward that all of the assets are on the table for investment.  It’s very clear that the state will only buy public benefits, and we will partner with those that want to share the water supply benefits.  
With that, I look forward to responding to your questions.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Very good.  Let’s hear from a couple of the other.  Mr. Quinn.  Are you . . .

UNIDENTIFIED:  I’m here to make public comment.  I apologize if I’ve jumped out of turn.  I’m very excited to commend the committee for the work that you’re doing on this issue.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Well, thank you.  Don’t feel bad.  I just want to pick the appropriate time to launch into some questions of Senator Cogdill and Director Snow, here.  So maybe if you’d mind being patient for a few minutes, appreciate it.  Mr. Quinn, you want to testify or do you want to wait?
MR. QUINN:  I think I probably want to pick up the dialogue we were having earlier--  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Go ahead.

MR. QUINN:  --as to why my organization feels so strongly about investing in the backbone storage of the system.  Because, again, I want to commend Senator Perata for the hard work that he’s done.  We're not here because we don’t like specific things in the Senator’s bill.  I want to emphasize to us it’s not about religion.  I don’t work for a board of crazy agricultural interests.  I want to live in the past and get subsidized water.  I, in fact, work for a statewide board that is a surprisingly urban compared to what it was in the past, and which is committed to the notion that we need to invest in this system or we can have both restoring fisheries and reliable water supplies for cities and farms.

We do not have that system today, Senator.  And you can’t get that system merely by investing in smaller storage in the regional programs.  You need to invest in the backbone system that was designed 50 years ago when the only thing that mattered was low-cost water to cities and farmers.  Today those reservoirs are being asked to cool down rivers, to augment flows considerably to support migration of fish, to accommodate significant reductions for extended periods of reduced diversions. All of those activities require surface storage, and it’s pretty clear to my board of directors we don’t have enough of surface storage to accomplish the joint objectives of fishery restoration and economic reliability. And so we’re supporting Senator Cogdill’s bill, because we think it’s necessary to accomplish those dual goals.  

MR. JAY HANSON:  Mr. Chair and members, Jay Hanson with the State Building Trades Council.  Senator Cogdill came to us last summer and asked for our support working on the water issues that he’s been focused on.  And we really have appreciated the opportunity to work with him over the last year and a half.  The Building Trades has come to believe that surface storage really is a vital part of fixing the state’s water system.  The flow volumes that are needed at certain times of the year can only be provided by surface storage.  Groundwater, while an important part of the mix, can only provide hundreds of cubic feet per second.  Surface storage can provide thousands of cubic feet per second.  That just can’t be matched any other way.  So there’s a vital need to have this be part of the process.

And finally, you know, we worked on public works enforcement, something I mentioned with Senator Perata’s bill.  We talked to Senator Cogdill, as well, about that and provided amendments to him that we asked for in the bill along with the Governor’s office.  And people have been supportive and willing to talk to us about that, and we really appreciate it.  So we stand here as one of his early partners and support his bill, SB 3.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much, Mr. Hanson.  Alright.  I’m going to, I want to, and we're going to hear from the rest of the support ____, but I want to ask Senator Cogdill a couple of questions.  And I want to, if you’ll indulge me for just a moment, sort of frame what I think the issue here is for a moment.  I don’t think it is dams versus no dams, because as Senator Perata stated in his testimony and as we heard from a number of witnesses, his bond actually includes eligibility for and significant dollars in a pot of money that can potentially be used for surface storage.  The question that I want to ask you, Senator Cogdill, rhetorically now, but as I go through my series of questions, is why isn’t Senator Perata’s bond enough?  Because after all, we all kind of reverse roles here in terms of Democrats and Republicans sometimes, but you’re calling for a $9.1 billion bond, and the Democratic proposal is a $6.8 billion bond.  So let me go through my questions here, specifically focused on numbers, alright?  Because that’s what I want—not ideology, but numbers.  
In Senate Bill 59 which was your surface storage bill in the regular session, you had $2 billion specifically allocated to surface storage.  In SB XX3, you have $5 billion allocated to surface storage.  Why the 150 percent increase in the amount needed for surface storage?  
SENATOR COGDILL:  Great question.  It’s actually $5.1 billion.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  I was off.  Sorry.

SENATOR COGDILL:  But, the reasons for that are two.  Number one, we’ve added another project—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Los Vaqueros which is estimated to cost, what?

SENATOR COGDILL:  I don’t think—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  What is it?  So it’s a billion.  So that would take you from two to three.  You went from two to five.

SENATOR COGDILL:  And the other are increased cost projections that were provided by DWR and I think Mr. Snow can probably give you better explanations _____.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  So in seven months, I mean to, well, excuse me, seven months we heard SB 59 I believe in April.  And it is in October and six months, less than six months the costs have increased in such a way that requires total package to go from $2 billion to five billion?  I’m sorry.  What’s that?  Yeah, we should have done it then!  It would have been much cheaper, right.  Lester?

MR. SNOW:  Actually, Senator Hollingsworth’s correct.  If you wait ‘til the next session it’s going to be seven billion.  There are several reasons that combine within what Senator Cogdill’s already explained.  In SB 59 all estimates were in current dollars which in at that time would have been 2006 dollars. Additionally, we focused on two reservoirs and provided language that up to 50 percent, so it was not an assurance that any one project would actually get the 50 percent.  There would be a demonstration of it.  And SB 3 two things have happened, or three things, the addition of another reservoir and then an actual construction schedule was put together and then future dollars were put in that so that you actually were approving the dollars that are expected given inflation.  So it’s the present value of those future dollars, I mean, actually the future dollars that were put in play, and to make sure that one could make good on the commitment of 50 percent.  It was calculated at 50 percent for all three.  And so that explains the difference between—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  And that leads to my next question.  The LAO reports to us that the Central Valley Water Project, the state water project, that its construction that private payers paid and/or local agencies paid 96 percent of the cost, state water project, excuse me.  And that the state paid four percent.  I don’t want to rehash why that was or why it wasn’t, but its context for us.  Senator Cogdill, what do you believe, let’s take the three projects.  Well, let’s take the two that you’ve talked most about, Temperance Flat and Sites.  What do you believe is the appropriate state share given all the information we have about those projects, and you say they’re ready to go, or that we’re ready to make a commitment to them, what do you believe is the appropriate state share for those two projects?
SENATOR COGDILL:  Well, I think it goes without saying that that is yet to be determined as far as the exact amount of the state’s share.  What our bill says its that it’s a cap up to 50 percent of those costs that would be borne by the state.  But, it could be something less.  
SENATOR STEINBERG:  But, I think in making a decision of this—as we negotiate this out hopefully in the next several days, it is important to know a range.  I mean is it four percent?  Is it 50 percent?  Is it 20 percent?  Is it 30?  Is it—what are we talking about here?  

MR. SNOW:  ____ is you have a range of from zero to 50 percent if you want to look at it from the standpoint of a range.  But, again, I think it’s important to point out that it’s a very different world now, than it was when those projects were built.  And so you’re comparing apples and oranges as it relates to this question.  They are not same and you can’t look at them the same.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  I understand, but with all due respect, if I were to make the same claim to you for any other state related investment that I’m not sure whether or sure the state investment ought to be four percent or 50 percent of a particular cost of a program, you’d, you would laugh me out of the room.  I mean you would say, c'mon, you’ve got to bring something forward that is a little bit more solid than a range of from zero to 50 percent, because why should we not cut down your bond from 9.02 billion to say, six or seven billion given the uncertainty about what the state share ought to be for these two specified projects?
UNIDENTIFIED:  Could I maybe add to this discussion?  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Yeah.

UNIDENTIFIED:  I mean, I think that the point that you just made about what does the state get for a 50 percent investment, that’s not an issue that’s isolated to storage.  I mean, if you look at Senator Perata’s bond in terms of the integrated regional investment, we’re expecting that the local agencies will pay up to 50 percent.  I mean, the state is investing at 50 percent.  We don’t even have a specific requirement that they have to produce a statewide benefit somewhere else in the state.  And so we’ve done that as a matter of policy in a number of bond issues already.  Now the difference with surface storage is the way that’s set up the state will acquire assets.  It will own assets and the benefits that must be produced.  And so for example, if the decision is made on Sites that we really need ecosystem water for salmon, then there will be a unit of water that is available for public purposes to be released when it’s needed for salmon, not for water users. 

If the asset is purchased for flood protection, then it will produce a flood benefit.  The original state water project produced very little benefits other than the water supply benefits and that’s what the water users paid for.  And so if you want to reoperate Oroville, for example, to produce more flood benefits, somebody needs to be reimbursed for that.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay.  I’m going to let my colleagues pick up on this notion, but I would say that this speaks to one of the significant causes of concern around this whole debate, is that we’re being asked to do something without even an idea of range of state costs that we may be responsible for in the end.  But, I'm going to just finish this line of questioning.  I’m going to turn over and be quiet from here, but this is the point I want to get to.  If you could all take out your note pads.  I want to do a little math, because I want to get to the heart of assuming a high state match, okay.  Assuming a high state match, why Senator Perata’s bond is not enough, 6 point, over $6 billion worth.  First of all, you’re confident, I assume, that the Administration, if given the discretion to shepherd this money would support the surface storage kind of work proposed in your bill.  Correct?
SENATOR COGDILL:  Yes.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay.  So I want to just do this following math for just a moment.  As I look at Senator Perata’s bill for a moment, alright, let’s take Senator Perata’s bill and look at what is allocated that was potentially allocated for surface storage, alright?  On page seven of the bill, he has $400 million for interregional water needs.  That is intended to be completely controlled by the Administration, correct?  Yes?  I think the answer’s yes.  I don’t want to play lawyer here.  I’m really trying to make a point.  Not a political point, I’m really trying to—the purpose of this is really trying to see—I don’t believe they’re far apart in terms of trying to meet at least some of—
UNIDENTIFIED:  Did we get an answer to your question, Mr. Chairman?

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Yes, is it the state controls, the Administration controls the interregional pot, correct, Mr. Snow?

MR. SNOW:  Subject to Appropriations, correct.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, subject to appropriations, $400 million.  There we go.  Now the Temperance Flat project as an example would come out of the San Joaquin River regional pot, correct?  Potentially.  

MR. SNOW:  It could come out of any regional pot.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  It could come out of any regional pot.

MR. SNOW:  But, yes, I mean—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Well, I’m going to be conservative here for just a moment, okay.  I’m just going to take the San Joaquin pot.  Just bear with me for a moment.  

MR. SNOW:  Should I have counsel with me?

(LAUGHTER) 

SENATOR STEINBERG:  No, you shouldn’t, but maybe your finance people.  Four hundred million, plus 100 million from San Joaquin is about $500 million, correct.
MR. SNOW:  (yes)  It’s exactly 500.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  It’s 503.  Now, the Sites Reservoir, the primary pot would be the Sacramento River, correct?  One hundred and thirty-one million.  Add those together and I get $633 million, okay.  Tracking so far?  Now, is it true or is it not that under Prop. 84 there is still a billion dollars of regional water funds that are controlled by the Administration, controlled by the Administration that have not been allocated much less planned for, correct?  A billion dollars?  

MR. SNOW:  Now, I really can’t go along with controlled by the Administration.  We’ve developed guidelines.  We’re committed to using guidelines for distribution for these funds.  We’re committed to regions developing their highest priorities and a diversified investment strategy, so it’s not fair to say that that billion dollars is controlled by the Administration.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  But, it’s eligible for surface storage, correct?

MR. SNOW:  It could be if it’s developed in the context of an integrated regional water management ____.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, fair enough.  If you add that billion dollars I get $1.634 billion which is on the table conservatively from Senator Perata’s bill combined with what has not yet been spent or allocated under voter passed Proposition 84.  Now I just want to do the second half of this little puzzle here just to maybe demonstrate my point.  Take Temperance Flat.  What is the estimated construction cost of Temperance Flat?

MR. SNOW:  It is 2.5 billion in 2007 dollars.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Two point five billion in 2007 dollars.  

MR. SNOW:  Correct.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  I don’t know what to use for a cost share, but let’s just use 25 percent, halfway between zero and 50 for the sake of discussion.  Twenty-five percent is $500 million.  So in order to realize the vision here, your vision, of building Temperance Flat, the backbone of the—one of the main components of the backbone of the system, you would need to get the regions and the Administration subject to appropriation to allocate $500 million out of a total of $1.634 billion in order to move forward with Temperance Flat.  Why is there not, why is there not enough money in Senate Perata's proposal and with his construct to be able to not only fund some of the other priorities that we all agree upon, but also to move forward the agenda which you have fought so hard for?  

SENATOR COGDILL:  I don’t think the numbers, I mean, you’re not, we believe it will cost more than what you just presented to build the facility.  And we believe that the statewide benefits represent a higher percentage.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Mr. Snow just said two billion, he just said $2 billion in 2007 dollars.  So I’m using his number, not my number.  
MR. SNOW:  I think that’s 2.5 billion in 2007 dollars and 3.8 billion in the escalated dollars.  But, the other issue is making it an either/or.  I want to be clear, the Administration’s position is we need to invest billions of dollars in regional water management, conservation, wastewater recycling, groundwater storage, and we need additional storage for reliability on the backbone system.  It’s not either/or.  
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Let me finish the point here.  Again, whether you use 2007 dollars or the escalated dollars, I think the little exercise demonstrated that you could take a percentage of the conservatively estimated money that is available through Senate Perata's bill and through Proposition 84 and there is enough head room here to at least get started in an aggressive way with the agenda that you have pursued here.  The difference is Senate Perata's approach here requires market discipline and competition.  What is wrong with the various regions of this state coming together and saying that Temperance Flat or Sites Reservoir or any other program or strategy is the best way to spend this limited public resource?

MR. SNOW:  Well I think any time you’re trying to get together a group of regions to agree on one project or another, you’re ___ going to be extremely difficult.  It’s one of the criticisms, quite frankly, that I have of Senate Perata's approach, as laudable as I think parts of that are relating to providing local facilities, but we need, again, as has been pointed out, these are backbone infrastructure improvements that are needed to be made that will benefit this state statewide.  And you know, the thing that hasn’t been, I think, touched upon here, yet anyway, in this hearing is the fact that this money different than any other bond to my knowledge that we’ve ever approved requires that the matches there that the locals step forward and actually sign on the dotted line and obligate themselves to pay back the revenue bond portions which right now are stated at half the cost to facilitate this construction before any of this money is the general obligation bonds are issued.  So again, I think that’s unique.  You can correct me, Mr. Chairman, if I’m wrong, but I think that’s unique as it relates to the structuring of spending money in this state for infrastructure.

So, again, to have that requirement to me obviously makes the beneficiaries step forward and sign on the dotted line a criticism that’s been there quite some time as we discussed this issue about they’re not willing to do it.  I think this basically would require that they put their money where their mouth is or it wouldn’t get constructed.  So and again, I think it’s important to point out that we’re in a very different place now than we were 30 years ago.  And the share should be different for the reasons that we pointed out.  
As far as the costs, I mean, our bond assumes a total for the three projects of 10.2, I think, billion dollars.  And a 5.1 being in the general obligation portion and that includes all the costs for all three of them.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, I will cede the remainder of my ____ to the gentleman from Lyndon.  Oh!  And the ____ lady from ____.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I don’t take any issue with the fact that we need flexibility in the system.  I’ve said that for many years.  And let me preface my question before I—is it, for 10 years now I've been, 13 years I’ve been involved with water in the last 10 or so we’ve been talking about infrastructure.  I participated in two bonds directly that have provided money to try to deal with the Delta issues.  But, I am troubled about some of the major policy changes that come about because of this proposal.  Mr. Quinn, you said that things have been substantially changed by the requirement to take care of the water, the environment and the ecology with water.  But, yet, most, the projects that were put in place were done with the understanding that the beneficiaries would mitigate adverse impacts.  
The state was supposed to operate the projects with permits.  It’s failed to do that.  That’s one of the reasons that it precipitated the ruling from the court in Oakland to deal with the pumping.  The fisheries was to be not harmed, and the court is saying not to harm them.  That means that you have, it has to be addressed.  It should be addressed.  And I think, Mr. Quinn, in some ways there’s a lot of shadow costs out there that have yet to be surfaced relating to the operation of the current system as it relates to the mitigation of the impacts of that.  And had those shadow costs been raised as the courts, I think, have done by curtailing the pumping, that and you as an economist know when you look at the full cost with the resources available, can bring about behavioral changes that needs to accommodate the circumstances at hand.
But, Mr. Snow, for 10 years we’ve been talking about different locations for reservoirs.  We’ve been talking about beneficiary pay.  I’ve carried for several years, a bill that talked about beneficiary pay.  The Department has been asked to come back with an algorithm for beneficiary pay.  That hasn’t happened, so now instead of staying with what we’ve had in the past of three to six percent participation in a capital cost, we’re asking to allow up to 50 percent to be paid.  Yet, we’re not talking about where the beneficiaries are.  We’re not talking about how much of Xites is going to be dedicated to the fisheries, how much of Xites is going to be dedicated to water quality, but yet we’re asking the public to pick up a cost of the project’s response, should have been responsible for picking up as a result of the adverse impacts of the operation of the system.  Major policy departure.

There’s also a question of the consistency and what the proposals are here from, presented by the Department.  The yields on page 13 don’t track with the yields on page 32.  And so we have a credibility problem here, that gets exacerbated by asking for a continuous appropriation.  We have a lack of detail that talks about how we’re going to allocate between beneficiaries.  We have a lack of detail about what the obligation is of the contractors already, because of the operation of the system.  And so to go to the voters now when California’s in the face of an ongoing drought climactically and the Colorado River, climactically in part to climate change, and also brought about because of judicial decisions, we’re asked to take a look at three projects that the state has yet to come back with definitive results that have been in the process of almost a decade and we’re also asking in two bills that are being presented here to pin another $15 million for evaluations, but and we have not had any definitiveness.  One has to ask how we can come up with the specifics of what’ being proposed here, how vague they may be, without having forward with a firm recommendation and criteria by with which any benefits coming from that should be appropriated and allocated.
And yet, these projects, $5 billion, are how many years down the road to fruition?  Ten?  Fifteen years?  How do these projects address the immediate needs of the state?  How do we backfill the lack of yield that’s coming from the Colorado River?  How do we backfill the reallocation of water made by the courts today?  I don’t disagree that we need to do some structural improvements for flexibility.  But, I think the construct that is being proposed for this is a major departure from established policy.  It lacks the substance of demonstration that we’re, in fact, ready to take on this obligation.  And it is a blatant way to avoid the responsibility that has been put to the beneficiaries of the existing contracts, existing system to hold harmless or no harm to the environment.  And also we’re going forward in proposing substantial investment in conveyance infrastructure, while we still have several studies out there to determine what direction we need to go and how we should do that.
And Mr. Quinn, I’m not a crazy agriculturist.  

(LAUGHTER)
MR. QUINN:  Never thought you were, Senator.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  And I don’t think crazy agriculturists are the ones that put forward water policies.  We all have an interest in it.  But, from a policy perspective here I can’t justify supporting what’s being presented before us today, because of the gaps in credibility, the timeline, and the inability to answer questions that have been put before the Department time and time again over the last decade.  Senator Kuehl.

SENATOR KUEHL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Senator, to you or to your witnesses—how much water would the dams produce?

SENATOR COGDILL:  I think it’s a little over three million acre-feet storage that were included in Sites in Temperance, and I think another 275,000 acre feet in Los Vaqueros.  Correct?

SENATOR KUEHL:  Is that the yield?

SENATOR COGDILL:  That’s the storage.  
MR. SNOW:  The yield, which is not the total purpose of these facilities, but the yield we’ve talked about in the past is about 500 to 600,000 acre feet per year.
SENATOR KUEHL: So what’s the cost per acre-foot?

MR. SNOW:  It varies by facility.  See if I have that here.  But, I can’t underscore enough that the purpose is not just yield.  

SENATOR KUEHL: What is the cost per acre foot?

MR. SNOW:  I think we have that in your packet somewhere.

SENATOR KUEHL: I think you do, too, but I’d like to get you on the record on it.  

MR. SNOW:  I believe we have $370,000, or $370 per acre-foot for Sites—I’m not finding it very quickly.  I’d be glad to get on the record on this.

SENATOR KUEHL:  I don’t see any estimates for the other ones, so I think that would be information that might be good for us to have, because it’s my opinion if I may, you were called Mr. Secretary.  I thought that was really very nice of you to ____ Mr. Snow ____.  I’ve always been a fan of his, actually.  And do you know how much water has been produced by conservation?

SENATOR COGDILL:  Not off hand.  We’re probably close to a million acre-feet in the past decade.  

SENATOR KUEHL:  And what’s the cost per acre-foot of conservation?
SENATOR COGDILL:  It varies widely and I don’t know the average.  

SENATOR KUEHL:  I’ve also a specific question about Temperance Flat.  If it’s built the way it’s proposed, it’s going to involve some federal land, am I right?

SENATOR COGDILL:  I believe that’s correct.

SENATOR KUEHL:  So we need an act of Congress to actually get it built?

SENATOR COGDILL:  I do not know that.  I don’t know the conditions under which I think it’s BLM land.  It’s Bureau of Reclamation property involved.  It’s probably—

SENATOR KUEHL:  But, we can’t just condemn it and take it, if I recall my law correctly. 

SENATOR COGDILL:  I believe that is correct.  

SENATOR KUEHL:  Okay, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, Senator Kuehl.  Senator Hollingsworth.  Senator Kehoe.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I've got a couple extra questions so I might take a little more time than I would normally.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  It’s okay.

SENATOR KEHOE:  It’s an important issue and I do want to understand.  I want to understand because I’m a little bit tired of the assumption that Republicans are pro dams and Democrats hate dams.  I’m honestly, open minded on the subject, but like any public works project or any expenditure that I would vote on I would want to be able to go to my constituents and lay it out why I believe it’s the right thing to do, why I think it’s a cost efficient use of their tax dollars.  And I’m not there yet with the storage proposals, because I, because I don’t know how we’ve arrived at these discussions of Temperance Flats and Sites.  

I’m going to direct a couple questions to Mr. Snow and Senator Cogdill, and I have a couple for you, too.  I think, if I understood you right, Mr. Snow, you’ve, I had asked some questions earlier or made some comments earlier when Senator Perata was at the podium saying that San Diego has been successful in building the Olivenhain Dam that opened up a couple years ago and the Met built  Diamond Valley that opened in ’04, something like that.  And San Diego now has an EIR out for public comment on raising San Vicente which would result in 150,000 acre-feet annually of new water storage.  And so dams get built in California.  Now I come up to the Legislature and the rule is dams don’t get built in California, so you know, I believe San Diego is a very special place, but not that special.  So if San Diego can do it, other people can do it, too.  

So as the, you know, the director of all these policies just for the entire state, I would like to hear a little bit more from you.  You seem to be saying in some part of your testimony that local facilities and state facilities have different public benefit.  Is that just a matter of scale?  
MR. SNOW:  No, it’s also a matter of purpose.  I mean, having been involved in the early planning work and NEPA CEQA documentation on the San Diego projects, one of our main motivations at that time was the fact that San Diego’s water supply flows across several fault lines.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Right.  We need local storage.

MR. SNOW:  And you need to have local storage.

SENATOR KEHOE:  We’re at the end of the pipeline.  Nobody’ll help us if they need the water more than we do.

MR. SNOW:  And the issue that we’re trying to deal with here, in fact, SB 3, supports those kinds of investments, the $500 million that’s in that storage chapter could go to improvements in local water supplies and local storage, specifically.  But the differentiation on these larger projects connected with the backbone system is an attempt to deal with the changing snow pack conditions.  The fact we’ll have higher runoff, we’ll have deeper droughts, as a result of what’s happening, so that we can move water into those San Diego reservoirs and aid through having these larger reservoirs in the state system.  So the two things are actually designed to go together.  That the larger reservoirs in the Central Valley can kind of stabilize that water supply that is the lifeblood for Southern California.  

SENATOR KEHOE:  Would a statewide network of smaller facilities, local facilities be of benefit?  And has there been a comparison made?

MR. SNOW:  Well, I mean, that’s an interesting point.  That’s kind of a theme here.  And where we have arrived at in this partially in the California water plan update, but also in deliberation over these kinds of investments as we have to invest in all of those strategies.  When we’re 20 years hence, we need to make sure we’re doing optimal conservation and recycling.  We’ve got as much groundwater storage and conjunctive management as possible.  And then our assessment is we need to expand available surface storage space.  So we come back to the position even though it’s kind of characterized that SB 3 is a surface storage bill, it really is about investing in all of those options.  So we want to see an expansion of groundwater storage in all parts of the state.  And then we want to see an investment by the state in those kinds of things that don’t get invested in by local governments.  And specifically the Sites Reservoir can be used to improve the meander zone in the Sacrament River for salmon migration.  That is not the responsibility of anyone else.  You will not be able to drive to ground who is responsible for those final improvements for salmon purposes.  This would allow an investment that achieves those benefits.
SENATOR KEHOE:  Have you analyzed what the costs and benefits would be of raising a number of dams, increasing the volume of a number of dams in the state instead of new dams making the existing dams bigger?

MR. SNOW:  We have looked at that in part.  I mean, how we got to the short list of the three was after screening about, I think the detailed work was on 54 reservoir sites, many of which were expansion.  Shasta is still being studied by the Bureau of Reclamation for expansion.  Los Vaqueros, of course, is in expansion.  Actually, Temperance Flat functions as an expansion of Millerton.  The dam is actually in the footprint of Millerton.  So, that’s—

SENATOR KEHOE:  So is that, I mean, I mean on the natural as a casual observer I think that would be a cheaper way to go, since a lot of the infrastructure is already there.  

MR. SNOW:  Indeed.  

SENATOR KEHOE:  So why aren’t you proposing that then?

MR. SNOW:  Well, with Los Vaqueros we are.  And as I mentioned, Shasta is moving forward.  That otherwise might be—

SENATOR KEHOE:  But, Shasta’s been moving forward in the committee report, I don’t know, they’ve been working on it for 10 years, eight years.  You know, what is the hold up?  Why can Diamond Valley and Olivenhain, admittedly a smaller facility, and then San Vicente being on the books, too, they’re all moving forward at a regular pace.  And their, so if—

UNIDENTIFIED:  They’re offstream.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Right.  The locals are paying.  Why don’t the locals pay for Temperance Flat and Sites?  Or at least pay a bigger portion of than what’s being proposed here.  I think the problem is some folks want the dams, but they want other people to pay for them.  And San Diego, San Diegans are willing to pay for the dams that we need. 
MR. SNOW:  And I think that the difference is what we’re proposing to do is purchase public benefits that local agencies will not be willing to pay for the extra benefits that don’t flow to them specifically.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Well, you know, there’s some merit to that and I understand that, you know, a system needs, you know, a center or a pump or whatever analogies we want to use, the heart, a brain.  I get all that, not to get too much like the Wizard of Oz.  But, nevertheless, if communities are willing to step up and do their part to take care of certain local needs, I think that’s a step in the right direction.  And I wonder if there’s a way that the Administration would encourage that kind of local autonomy and initiative to go forward and maybe relieve us of some of this endless discussion of Temperance Flats and Sites.  Is that a reasonable idea?
MR. SNOW:  Well, my short answer would be we think that’s what we’ve done in SB 3, in that we’ve indicated we’ll participate for certain benefits and up to 50 percent, certainly indicating it could be less than 50 percent.  We will not go forward unless agencies come forward to sign contracts to pay for their portion of the facility.

SENATOR KEHOE:  But, we don’t know yet what that portion will be?

MR. SNOW:  What will help us finish the business case is an indication that the state is willing to pay for those public benefits.  We have parties and they may testify today that if we move forward they’re going to be willing to participate with us as we move forward.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Somewhere between zero and 50 percent.

SENATOR COGDILL:  Well, again, I don’t think that process is any different than what’s in Senate Perata's bill.  That has to be determined before they move forward with their expenditures and it’s the same in our bill.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  The difference, though, is there isn’t $5 billion allocated for three specific projects.  I mean, that’s the difference.  

SENATOR COGDILL:  Again, Mr. Chairman, there’s so much work that has to be done before any of that money, any of those bonds are issued or any of that money is spent.  So this, you know, I think we need to get off of this constant refrain that we’re going to obligate the people of this state for $5.1 billion without knowing what the benefits are going to be.  That’s just not the case.  None of that will happen until all of those questions are decided.  And as it relates to the issues that Senator Kehoe pointed out, again, all of those facilities that have been talked about are off stream and the benefits are specifically, too, the districts that have paid to build them.  There wasn’t any major public benefit involved.  
These are very different because of their physicality, where they’re located and what they accomplish.  And what they’re available to do as it relates to the Delta and to maintaining salmon flows and all of those kind of things in addition to the flood control issue.  None of that is an issue with the reservoirs that you pointed out.  Those aren’t flood control facilities.  They’re strictly buckets that have been created to take the water that we’re moving down now and put in so that when we go through droughts, you’ve got water available.  What we want to do is make sure there’s more water at the top of this thing to be able to do that so that folks in San Diego can sustain a longer drought than what they currently can.
SENATOR KEHOE:  The, we also generate a little electricity at Olivenhain, too, which is a good idea.  And I want to get to electricity in just a second.  Mr. Snow, when you were answering Senator Kuehl’s questions, she had some specific questions on cost.  Will you give me the cost benefits of raising, increasing the dam sizes on the ones that you have studied, Shasta or whatever?  And does California have a position on priorities?  Is Sites better than Temperance Flat, or is Temperance Flat better than Sites?  Has the state—
SENATOR STEINBERG:  If you had to, pick one.

(LAUGHTER) 

MR. SNOW:  I think a lot will depend on the reports that Senator Cogdill has already referred to.

SENATOR KEHOE:  But, you know, I wanted to interrupt you when you said that, Senator Cogdill, because Senator Cogdill and I came in in the same class, so we’ve known each other a long time.  And the way you responded made me think, well, we easily have another seven years of studies and reports, and I don’t understand where, what the stopping point—you know, if we're serious about surface storage, and I know there’s some opposition.  There’s opposition to freeways and there’s opposition to power plants, you know.  But, if we’re serious about getting this done, why, you know, there’s never any progress.

MR. SNOW:  That’s exactly our point, thank you very much.  That’s why we’re here.  We’ve been talking about this for ever.  And it goes back again to the CalFed record of decisions and what came out of that document and all the work that’s moved forward since then.  And as we have continued to go down that path and not really accomplish anything at this point, this state continues to grow.  We continue to have increasing problems in our Delta.  Now we’ve got orders from the court that we can’t transfer as much water as we have been.  We’ve got real problems that aren’t being addressed.  So to wait or to throw up the argument that this isn’t going to help anything for 10 years anyway, so why should we consider it, it’s just an amazing argument to me.  No infrastructure gets built overnight.  And I think it’s imperative—

SENATOR KEHOE:  There’s no fear of building it overnight.
MR. SNOW:  --that we stop the study and move forward.  We know what we have to do.  These proposals, as Lester pointed out, have gone through a very extensive vetting over a number of years and a lot of different sites have been looked at.  These are the five that fell out.  The two that we haven’t included have real issues relating to either the federal government and wild and scenic rivers or issues with carcinogens and other problems.  These are the three that we think make the most sense now to put before the voters to say, here’s the plan—

SENATOR KEHOE:  What’s the third one?

MR. SNOW:  --we want to complete the plan, and again, this is a statewide plan that we’ve been working on.  Do you want us to complete it or not?

SENATOR KEHOE:  So which one is it then?  Which one do we like first if you’re going to build one?  Sites?  Temperance Flat?

MR. SNOW:  Well, again, I think that’s yet to be determined as far as when they’ll be built and which one will be built first, and all of these other questions.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Mr. Quinn said earlier that the competition had already happened and that they’ve all been fully vetted and so somebody must know somewhere in state government, you know, which is the best horse.

MR. SNOW:  Well, I don’t know if that’s the right characterization as far as what could move forward in the most, you know, expeditious manner.  Probably Los Vaqueros.  That would be my guess.  And then followed by Sites and then Temperance.  

SENATOR KEHOE:  So, we’re going to put state money into a dam expansion where the local voters have said they don’t want the money, they don’t want the water to go out of the local area.  Is that true that the voters over in Contra Costa voted to keep the water local?

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Yeah, measure in.

SENATOR COGDILL:  That’s not precisely the case, but, you mean it would, Los Vaqueros could provide benefits to the South Bay region which are accessible through the South Bay Aqueduct.

SENATOR KEHOE:  So, would the state fund a project like that when the local voters have said the project has to stay local?

MR. SNOW:  If we can produce public benefits, yes.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Well, that doesn’t sound any different than what San Diego’s doing.  That’s a local benefit and we’re doing it on our own.

MR. SNOW:  The question would be whether can, what kind of benefits can Los Vaqueros produce in the Delta, and perhaps you can manipulate the pumping in the Delta, produce fisheries benefits that would not otherwise be assignable to someone.  And you use that storage for those fisheries’ benefits.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  The issue, if I may, Senator Kehoe, and then I’ll ____ electricity.  I’m willing to accept and embrace, actually, the Department and Senator Cogdill's notion the amount of money we appropriate or allocate in a bond ought to be commensurate with public benefit.  The problem is we’re being asked to determine the amount of money when there has not yet been a completed study, if you will, of how much is public benefit and how much is private benefit.  You guys have said it here today.  You couldn’t tell the committee whether the appropriate state share based on public benefit is four percent, 10 percent, 15 percent, 30 percent or 50 percent.  So we’re asked to make a decision around a particular amount of money and we don’t even know what percentage is considered public benefit.

SENATOR COGDILL:  Mr. Chairman I don’t think there’s any way to accurately get to the finite percentage that you’re going to need.  That’s an issue of negotiation just as it is in the proposals in Senate Perata's bill.  Those things have yet to be determined.  They’ll have to be determined at some point.  What we’ve done is said we won’t pay more than 50 percent.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  But, there’s a price tag on your bond.

SENATOR COGDILL:  There sure is.  There’s a price tag on everything.  But, you know, if we go through another drought like we did in the ‘70s, they tell me that the economic impact of that was a loss of $8 billion.  We’re talking about investing nine and actually leveraging $14 billion worth of investment that would be in place for well over 100 years.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Fair enough.  Okay, Senator Kehoe, do you want to ask your electricity question quickly, then Senator Hollingsworth.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Yeah.  The building of new dams has electricity consequences as far as generation in the state goes.  And, in fact, the Temperance Flat proposal would flood two existing PG&E dams.  And I know that we could work new generation into a Temperance Flat dam.  But, according to the information I’ve been given a replacement generation could result in a net loss of about 23 gigawatt hours of electricity.  That’s, oh, 23 million kilowatt hours.  Has the cost of buying out PG&E or replacing that much electricity generation been considered in the Temperance Flat estimates?

MR. SNOW:  Yes.

SENATOR KEHOE:  And do you know how the loss, will you make up the lost electrical generation fully?
MR. SNOW:  I believe that’s how it was costed, yes, and as well as working with PG&E on how to structure that to best meet needs and the difference between base low needs and peak needs.  

SENATOR KEHOE:  So reliability issues, you and PG&E are working out electrical reliability issues there as far as supply goes?

MR. SNOW:  Yeah, actually, all three reservoirs there’s issues to discuss with benefits of provide peaking power and acquisition of base load power. 

SENATOR KEHOE:  Is, would Temperance Flat have pump storage capacity for electrical generation, or how is that going to work?

MR. SNOW:  You mean Sites?  Actually both could have some pump storage, although the relatively low list.  Usually when you hear power companies talk about pump storages higher list than we would have in play at either facility, but you would be able to do some of that and you’d be able to do some peak power generation at both facilities.

SENATOR KEHOE:  And who would own the electricity?  The Department of Water Resources or what?

MR. SNOW:  It depends on who is coming forward to pay for benefits out of the facility.  I mean, that would be part of the—

SENATOR KEHOE:  So if the state is in for 50 percent, the state would own 50 percent of the generation?

MR. SNOW:  Well, unless a generator would like to acquire those peak power benefits and then they would pay for that.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Okay, thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much, Senator Kehoe.  Senator Hollingsworth.

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I reserve my comments from the Pro tem’s bills, but I figure I may as well pile on to Senator Cogdill like everybody else.  And I’m sorry I don’t have a prepared script, either.

(LAUGHTER) 

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  But, I wanted to get to this question of what was stated in your opening remarks and Director Snow and that is the backbone idea of the differences between the two proposals between Senate Perata's proposal and Senator Cogdill's proposal.  And I guess the way I’d like to get to that is ask you specifically what your projection is for future increase in demand by our increasing population down the road at a given date.  

MR. SNOW:  Well, in a California water plan update we produce three different scenarios on what future demands would be.  and if we assume that we deal with the groundwater overdraft problem, so on average every year we use two million acre-feet of groundwater than is recharged, then in our future scenarios show that in 2030 we need between two million and six million acre-feet of additional supply or additional demand reduction.  So that’s what we’re working against as the backdrop. 

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  And if you add to that, based on, just on a population increase, if you add to that the increased demand on the system from not only groundwater remediation, but contamination of basins, cleanup of contamination in basins, that figure is about, a ball park?
MR. SNOW:  I don’t have that number on the top of my head, but you’re raising the right issue.

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  Well, if we take all of the proposals out there for integrated regional water management plans that include proposals for recycling, they include proposals for rewatering, include all types of proposals for more efficient use, development of water, and recharging groundwater basins and cleaning up contaminated water basins, all those types of issues, that figure is in the million acre-feet range in the future?
MR. SNOW:  Oh, I’m sure it is, yes.

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  And then you talk about the figure of increase in demand for environmental restoration in both water quality and fisheries, that could easily be in the million acre-feet statewide, not just the Delta?  

MR. SNOW:  Well, actually, the judge’s decision could have an impact of up to two million of exports.

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  So I guess my question is if we don’t have both, all the things that are in Senate Perata's bill, and we don’t have the generation of water coming from these storage areas that actually provide not only yield in the hundreds of thousands of acre-feet for drinking water, but yield in the hundred’s of thousands of acre-feet for environmental restoration, flood protection, water quality, salinity, and temperature, then where are we going to get the water?
MR. SNOW:  Well, I think you’ve hit the nail on the head as to why we think we need to invest in all of those activities. 

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  And if we built all these reservoirs, would we still be somewhere around 70 percent of the runoff in the state going out to the ocean?

MR. SNOW:  On average, that’s probably the case.  I hesitate, I will follow up with written information to the committee on the precise numbers on that.
SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Senator Machado.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Thank you.  We talked about the public benefit portion of this and the reason that the proposal is to go to 50 percent to support that.  But, what you haven’t talked about is how that would be encumbered or allocated in terms of the public benefit purchased by the state.  Has there been any discussion as to how that would take place and how that would be encumbered to ensure it was put to that use?

MR. SNOW:  The discussion has been a contractual arrangement.  You actually contracting for the benefit with the other parties who are investing.  

SENATOR MACHADO:  Right now, under the current state system, the contracts recover part of the purchase, the cost of building the system.  And it’s based on their buying a certain amount of benefit from that.  Is that correct?

MR. SNOW:  You mean like the state water project contracts?

SENATOR MACHADO:  Yeah.

MR. SNOW:  It’s—they buy a ____ or an allocation with a lot of language about what allows us to not give them a full allocation.  I mean, there’s a lot of details to those contracts.
SENATOR MACHADO:  Would, in a public benefit perspective, would the state also enter that type of a contract for a specified purpose?

MR. SNOW:  That’s possible.  It could also be possible that in a Sites Reservoir, for example, that you actually buy a piece of the reservoir.  And if it’s a 1.8 million acre-foot reservoir, the state, perhaps it’s Fish and Game, has title to 800,000 acre-feet of storage to use for salmon, wildlife refuge, water supply purposes, so there’s a number of ways to construct that.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Is that the same surety that you would have on the contract for a certain amount of water from the system as it is now with contractors that take water from the state water project?

MR. SNOW:  The issue is the only benefit is not water supply out of the reservoir.  And that’s probably one of the more difficult issues to describe.  And an example of that would be, again, using Sites reservoir as an example, at the discretion of Fish and Game, for example, that the GCID ceases diversions on the Sacramento River for fisheries’ benefits and receives all of their water supply out of Sites.  There’s been no increase in water supply, net water supply, but there’s been a fishery benefit that has accrued.  So it’s those types of arrangements that can produce a benefit that is not a classic yield benefit.  

SENATOR MACHADO:  But, that’s what’s escaped us so far in trying to define benefits from any of the proposals that are out there.  So how do we get to that point for that discussion?  I mean, it’s a discussion that we’ve had in front of this committee now for several years.  

MR. SNOW:   Well, in the embodiment of this bond, the idea is a very classic business deal.  The state is willing to pay dollars into this and other parties are willing to pay for benefits and you come to agreement on how the benefits will be allocated.
SENATOR MACHADO:  Then if the state historically has participated up to about six percent of the capital cost, why couldn’t the state on an ongoing basis have a contract for a certain amount of benefits for more than the reservoir just as you have now for those behind Oroville?  And that would be an allocation from that that it’s there and it can be used ____.  

MR. SNOW:  Well, you’d have to buy that storage in Oroville.  

SENATOR MACHADO:  That’s why I think that seems to be a big gift.  And when you combine this with the way the bill’s written, it cause me pause.  And I’d ask you, Senator Cogdill, if this was—I would probably be looking at this differently if the bond had dollars dedicated to surface storage that was subject to being legislative approval once it was reported back to the Legislature that the project met a certain criteria and had certain findings as to what the benefits would be produced from that.  And if that didn’t happen over a period of time that that bond money so approved would be reverted back to interregional projects in which you would have additional seed money for regions like San Diego or others on the east side of the valley to do projects that would benefit those areas.
I just think we’re stepping out way too early to identify three projects and the type of spending.  And I think the continuous appropriation takes the oversight ability away from the Legislature and I think we have to understand that the Legislature is going to change as well as the Administration is changing before any of this happens again.  And is that something that’s been a consideration in terms of looking at funding surface storage rather than specifying three locations that have not fully been vetted as over the period of time that we’ve been discussing it?
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Senator Kehoe has a question, too, ______. 
SENATOR COGDILL:  I appreciate the question, and I guess our concern is one, obviously there are questions that need to be answered and we have spelled that out in the bill that has to take place before we can move forward, and the biggest one being the fact that you gotta have the partners step forward and be willing to pay their half of all of this.
So we think that there are adequate safeguards and ____ also calls for provision that if there are any changes to be made that Legislature can play a role, plays a role upon a two-thirds vote to change basically what we see is the will of the people should they vote in the affirmative to support this proposal we’re putting forward.  We think anything short of that, to be honest with you, given the make up of this legislative body now and what we perceive to be the foreseeable future, would mean that we wouldn’t get anywhere.  There would always be some reason not to—

SENATOR MACHADO:  Much like the budget process?

SENATOR COGDILL:  In reverse, maybe.  But, the point being this is all about having a real storage option that we believe can become a reality and doing what you propose in our opinion would not result in that.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, I want to move to the pubic testimony here if we may.

SENATOR KEHOE:  Mr. Chairman, just, there’s specific questions in the committee analysis on page 23.  Will the committee get written answers to those when we get the other information back?  Mr. Snow, can you answer those?

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Yeah, not right now.

SENATOR KEHOE:  No, no, not right now.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  But, if you could.  Thank you.  Okay, we’ll make sure that happens.  Let’s hear from the witnesses in support, again, consistent with what we did Senate Perata's bills.  I’m going to ask two minutes apiece.  Try not to repeat yourself.  If you can, just say your position and support.  We’d appreciate that, too, but we’re going to give everyone maximum of two minutes.  Sir.
MR. ALEX PUGH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee.  I’m here on behalf of the Southern California Business Coalition that—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Your name?

MR. PUGH:  Sorry, my name’s Alex Pugh with the Los Angeles Chamber of Commerce.  And I’m here on the Southern, with the Southern California Business Coalition that Lucy Dunn is also here to represent.  She unfortunately had to leave, but just wanted to reiterate that we encourage this committee and the members of the Senate to come to a compromise and we ask you to set aside any political differences of opinion and this is an opportunity for historical, to set a historical precedent with regards to water infrastructure in our state.  So I wanted to reiterate that comment.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Don’t misunderstand the vigorousness of the debate and the questions for a lack of desire to try to find some middle ground here.  Because I think it’s there, the desire.  We have some substantive differences, but I think this hearing is already providing a potential pathway to at least discuss a resolution.  But, thank you.  Good reminder.  Mr. Henning.

MR. PATRICK HENNING:  Patrick Henning on behalf of the California State Council of Laborers.  Again, we are strong supporters of surface water storage programs.  And we are supportive and believe much like the chair does that hopefully that the differences between the two proposals that have been brought forth can be resolved soon.  We’ve taken major steps and with that we support Senator Cogdill's dam bill.
(LAUGHTER) 

SENATOR STEINBERG:  That’s—somebody had to make that joke in this hearing.  That was good.  Thank you, Mr. Henning.  Waited long enough.  Go ahead, sir.

MR. JERRY JORDAN:  Jerry Jordan, California Municipal Utilities Association.  We’re also in support.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, sir.

MR. REED:  Bob Reed with Reed Government Relations on behalf of the Valley Ag Water Coalition Desert Water Agency, and East Valley Water District in support of the bill.  My clients look at this bill as if we assume climate change it’s going to have the impacts on the timing of the runoff, we don’t have sufficient storage to operate the system that we have today.  When you add onto that endangered species limitation population growth, my clients have no confidence that without additional new surface storage, we will be able to meet the demands for ag and urban and environmental needs.  
We think that without doing that the economic impacts alone could be devastating to the state, even to the state general fund which would be necessary, of course, to fund education, health benefits, health and welfare, and other programs, as well.  So we think if you take a look at what the statewide benefits could be from this surface storage it argues that the State of California sovereign invest in these.  So we’d ask for an ‘aye’ vote.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, Mr. Reed.

MR. BOCCADORO:  Michael Boccadoro on behalf of the Santa Ana Watershed Project Authority.  As we stated previously, we’re in support of 3X.  We believe it provides a comprehensive array of resources for a long-term solution.  We have encouraged Senator Cogdill and the Administration to increase the amount of funding for regional water supply reliability.  We believe that in light of the Wanger decision that regional water supply reliability in the short term is critical and also needs to also be addressed.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

SUPERVISOR PHIL LARSON:  Supervisor Phil Larson, District 1, Fresno County.  We support comprehensive plan, SB 3 of Senator Cogdill's, and I share with you some of the information that’s affected us over the years in my part of the county.  We have a community in Firebaugh that’s 6,000 people, a lot of them looking for work.  The ADA and the Firebaugh ____ Unified School District has gone down by 200 students in the last two years based on lack of water, land lying idle.  The same in Mendota School District, the same in Golden Plains, Coalinga, and Heron, areas that are vitally affected because of labor.  There will be faces behind me testifying, that will testify to that fact.  
If we’d had Temperance Flat two years ago with the 200, two million acre-feet runoff of the Millerton side of the mountain, we’d have had a million acre-feet in Temperance Flat, we’d have had 500,000 acre-feet in Millerton, and we’d have given 500,000 acre-feet to the environment.  It’s a sad situation.  You gentlemen and ladies need to make the right decision.  We do support SB 3.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Sir, I just want to ask you as a local public official, do you have an opinion on what the appropriate state share ought to be of funding Temperance Flat?

SUPERVISOR LARSON:  Well, I think on the local level, I’m sure that the locals would be willing to carry their share of the load.  And I think the state as stated by Senator Cogdill, I would support his issue.  I think anywhere from, I would say the state ought to be involved in 25-30 percent of it at least for the simple reason much of the San Joaquin Valley has voted for issues that never affected them that affected the Bay Area and Southern California.  And we got nothing out of it there, either.  So I think it’s time to come together as a state and support each other.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  And again, I just want to reiterate, 25 percent of, well, two billion for now anyways is 500 million and I understand there’s an escalator.  
SUPERVISOR LARSON:  I think there’s an issue that the ag issue is I’m a farmer, I’m an ag guy, and I think they’ve stepped up to the plate many times and they would be willing to do it again.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, sir, very much for coming here to testify, appreciate it.

MAYOR ED MURRAY:  Thank you for the opportunity to speak.  My name is Ed Murray.  I’m Mayor of the City of Lindsey.  City of Lindsay’s about 11,000 people.  We have seven citrus packing houses in town.  Our population made up about 76 percent Hispanic which are farm workers.  As I said, we have seven packing houses in town.  We use about 2,900 acre-feet of water a year.  Eighty percent of that water, 2,500 acre-feet comes directly out of the canal.  That’s the only source of water we have beside one well that is outside the City of Lindsay about three and a half miles outside.  And in 1991 we had a freeze, ’98 we had a freeze, year of 2007 we had a freeze.  And the ’91 freeze we had a 57 percent unemployment in our community, because of the agriculture shutting down.

Agriculture is a basic for our community, as made up the economics of our community, and we’re here to let you k now we support SB 3 which I believe is a comprehensive water plan with guaranteed water storage.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much, sir, appreciate it, Mayor, you coming to Sacramento.

MAYOR BOB WHELAN:  Thank you.  My name is Bob Whelan.  I’m mayor for the City of Clovis.  The City of Clovis has a population of about 93,000 people.  We sit just below the Sierra foothills just east of the City of Fresno.  We are known for our good schools, our community interconnectedness, and also our smart growth planning.  Consistent with that smart growth planning has been our ability to be good stewards of the resources that come our way.  One of the most valuable resources we have within the City of Clovis is water.  With that in mind, what we have done in the City of Clovis is we have put a surface water treatment plan into good use so we are able to draw from surface water to basically prevent us from drawing any more from the aquifer that lays underneath our city.  We understand that it’s important, we’re good neighbors to the rural community that surrounds us, and that’s how come we believe surface water treatment facilities are a good way to go.

In addition to that, we have also put up to $80 million into a wastewater treatment facility so that we are also being good stewards of the resource that instead of using drinking water for irrigation purposes, we are treating our wastewater for tertiary purposes and then we can go ahead and irrigate with that.
With those thoughts in mind, I think that it’s important that you understand the municipalities will continue to be good stewards of the resources and this backbone infrastructure that is necessary, it would include Sites Reservoir and Temperance Flat is a vital component, not just for the City of Clovis, but many municipalities throughout the State of California that wish to be good stewards of the resources that come their way.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much, Mayor.  

UNIDENTIFIED:  I wanted to ask if we knew any reason why Clovis has such good schools had to do with my uncle ____ teaching there for about 30 years.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  I think there’s a direct link.  It could be the water.  Thank you.

MAYOR AMARPREET DHALIWAL:  Mr. Chair and members of the committee, my name is Ruby Dhaliwal.  I’m Mayor of City of San Joaquin.  San Joaquin is a community in the west side, a population of about 4,000, rural community that comprises of farmers and farm workers.  I’m here to support Senator Cogdill's SB 3, because I think it’s critical for us to have a sure surface storage water.  You know, I’m personally, I’m a hiking enthusiast, and every time I go up hiking I like to plan my hike, whether it’s a day hike or three or fours days in the woods.  And one of the important things that I, one of the most important things is that you plan your water, your drinking water.  You guys have a big responsibility of planning the journey of the life for not our lifespan, but for the future generations.  I think the having a very reliable backbone strong source of water is very important for us.  And I think this bill provides the level of commitment that we need.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Anyone here who’s not a mayor, please raise your hand?

SUPERVISOR JERRY O’BANION:  Mr. Chairman, Jerry O’Banion, Merced County Board of Supervisors, and we support Cogdill’s bill.  And basically believe that this is the best way to help the with the restoration of the San Joaquin River storage to help our farmers, as well as to help with the fix of the Delta.  We think it will be the best bill to bring forward a fix for the State of California and its water situation.  And as far as a local match, the local entities have always stepped up to the plate and have been part of the solutions and the financial fixes of the water situations here in California.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, Supervisor.

MAYOR ROBERT SILVA:  Mr. Chair, members of the panel, my name is Robert Silva.  I’m the mayor of the City of Mendota.  Mendota is in rural Fresno County.  We’re about 36 miles to the west surrounded by the farm community.  And that’s where we depend on people working in our community.  It is a poor community.  It is one of the poorest communities in the State of California.  Without the water that we depend so very heavily is going to really get our unemployment rate at the worse than what it is.  Right now it averages at 30 percent annually.  Can you imagine less farming out there in our area that will contribute to over 50 percent unemployment.  Not only that, but our tax base will suffer, our business people, I’m pretty sure will crumble, because we’ve had those cutbacks through the years.  Westlands water district is on our back side as retired some land through the years and it’s affected the economy of our city.  So we’re very much concerned.  We’re hoping that you make the right decision.  We believe that SB 3 will help us out, and we ask for your support.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you, Mayor. 
MR. LEO CAPPUCCINO:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, Senate committee.  My name’s Leo Cappuccino.  I’m a council member from the City of Mendota.  As the Mayor has indicated, our population about 9,000.  I’m also a former employee of Westlands Water District.  Worked for them for 41 years.  And I am somewhat familiar with water, conveyance of water and what not.  In the community that I represent of Mendota, it is important to be able to convey water in a southwest direction, because it provides job opportunities for many of the people that live in our community.  And with the federal judge decision, Oliver Wanger decision, it has restricted the amount of water that can flow in a southward direction, because protecting the Delta smelt, so there’ll be limited pumping through the Tracy pumping plant and the storage of water in the San Luis Reservoir.
With that shortage of water, it will create the less farming in the area.  The water allocation to the district could be anywhere between zero-30 percent in a drought year.  And I guess under a normal year, it would be 50 percent water supply.  That has an impact on job opportunities and the farming in our local community.  It will also stress the farmer in being able to farm in the area.  And a lot of heavy pumping will have to take place.  Pumping water from underground is very expensive and it also lowers the water table which contributes to subsidence in the area and of course, our community receives its water from underground for our domestic use in our community.  That will deteriorate our water quality for drinking purposes.  But, not only for Mendota.  We’re looking at Heron.  Of course, Heron gets their surface water—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Sir, if you could wrap it up, please, sir, appreciate it. 

MR. CAPPUCCINO:  Basically, water quality for our community is very important, and the heavy pumping will cause that to deteriorate.  I’m in full support of SB 23, Cogdill’s bill.  
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much, Mayor.  Appreciate it.  

MAYOR CRAIG KNIGHT:  Mr. Chairman, my name’s Craig Knight, and I’m also a mayor from the City of Firebaugh.  We have approximately 6,800 people.  Hard to say exactly what that number is.  We have had a flooding issue in Firebaugh.  Flooding is our biggest issue.  In Firebaugh, we have a fully volunteer fire department which I am a proud member of.  During ’97 during some significant flooding that happened in our area, we evacuated our entire town.  Unless you’ve ever stood on the back of a fire truck and told people rich and poor, old and young that they have to leave, it’s not a lot of fun.  
And also last year in ’06 we also had some flooding issues.  We had between 300 and 400,000 sand bags put in around our town to protect it from the San Joaquin River.  The flood waters were so high for such a long period of time over, it was approximately 90 days that we were in flood stage.  During that time the groundwater had come up underneath our city and was there for so long.  Now we’re suffering broken foundations, cracked walls, houses that are virtually falling apart and all because of flooding issues that are derived from not having additional storage in the mountains to collect it when it’s there.  
SENATOR STEINBERG:  And will you look to the Prop. 1E money at all?

MAYOR KNIGHT:  Yes, we have.  And we fully support the comprehensive plan of SB 3 and Senator Cogdill's bill. 

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, thank you very much.  Next witness.

MR. PAUL WARE:  Hi, I’m not a mayor, but my name’s Paul Ware.  I’m a member of the city council in Farmersville.  I’m also—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Future mayor.

MR. WARE:  Actually was a couple of years ago.  I’m glad to have someone else do it.  And I'm also a member of the Tulare County Water Commission and from that perspective, I’m here to support SB 3 dos equis, and the funding for the upper San Joaquin River storage.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  That’s great.  Tres dos equis.

MR. WARE:  Okay, I didn’t want to get into triple X.  The statewide benefits that I think would be derived from this reservoir are that it takes pressure off the Delta levees, provides more cold water for the reestablished salmon run, protects habitat from catastrophic flooding and also provides more fresh water for the salt balance in the Delta. 

Local benefits, and I know it’s talked about quite a bit here why there should be preference a surface water storage and I could just say from this particular perspective that because of the San Joaquin River settlement, there’s less water than there has been before, particularly in Tulare and Kern County, I believe there’s about a 15 percent cut.  We already have over drafted groundwater table.  I think that you really need to look at how we could bring that back in, because farming, because the economy has been built up over the last 50 years and communities.  And I know my community, Farmersville’s not made of farmers, it’s made of farm workers and others that we really have that the need for surface water that can mend the, recharge the ground water.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much for testifying, councilman.

MR. RON JACOBSON:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, members of the committee.  My name is Ron Jacobson.  I’m the general manager for the Friant Water Users Authority.  I was going to mention I was from Tulare County, but not any more.  There are 22 member agencies in our district.  The Friant Division covers almost a million acres and 15,000 mostly small family farms.  Our water supplies are about to be impacted by the San Joaquin River settlement.  We are very much in favor and supportive of SB 3X.  We believe it’s the most comprehensive plan because of the surface storage component.  We’ve been pleased over the last couple of days to hear that the Legislature’s not opposed to surface storage.  It’s really a matter of who’s going to pay.  In our case, we believe that SB 59 and SB X3 were really set up in a manner that makes the most sense.  The state obligation is only committed once the ratepayers step and pay.  
It’s also been our observation that the state has committed state money on programs such as groundwater, desalinization, water conservation, recycling, but there weren’t statewide benefits, and yet surface storage seems to have a different set of rules that apply to it.  And even under with those different set of rules, it’s up to the non-public benefit beneficiaries to step forward and make their contribution.  In the case of Friant, we believe we can partner with the cities in our area and others across the state through an integrated facility and we’re willing to step up and pay our fair share of the facilities.
So with that, I would just, again, commend the Senator for his introduction of SB XX3 and we’ll continue to support that bill.  We hope for your support, as well.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Mr. Patterson.

MR. ROGER PATTERSON:  Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Just for the record, we at Metropolitan—my name’s Roger Patterson, assistant general manager at Metropolitan.  We on SB 4 which is the appropriations bill.  We're supportive of that.  Our understanding following onto Senator Kuehl’s question to Lester Snow is that money in that bill would also be earmarked for this emergency response that Metropolitan did a lot of work on.  And certainly some of the early actions were sensitive to concerns of Mr. Machado and how to get those done.  But, we are supportive of that.  
As it relates to SB 3, you know, we would appreciate the work that Senator Cogdill's put into this.  It’s taken a lot of work.  We appreciate the Governor’s efforts, particularly highlighting the need that we need to fix the conveyance through the Delta which is a major concern of Metropolitan.  Our primary concern with SB 3 is the balance between what’s proposed to be invested is public money and the surface water storage side versus some of the rest of the bill.  Our board debated for a long time whether or not and what position we would take on SB 59 which was Senator Cogdill's earlier bill.  In the end, our board did take a position to support that bill and particularly the notion that you could make an investment of public money in these kinds of facilities for the public benefit.  I mean, that was the primary notion in that.  
SENATOR STEINBERG:  And what is your board’s position on SB 3XX?

MR. PATTERSON:  We have not taken a position on this latest bill, specifically, but, sort of continues the same dialogue.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, so just be clear, the Met came up and supported Senate Perata's package of bills and hasn’t taken a position on 3XX.

MR. PATTERSON:  No, but we would hope that we can continue the discussion and try to find some way.  We would have to see things go down for lack of being able to get agreement and find a fix for the Delta.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  I would turn to Senator Kuehl.  Given the Met’s experience with Diamond Valley Reservoir, do you have an opinion on the appropriate state share for surface storage projects?

MR. PATTERSON:  Well, Diamond Valley was a local project.  I mean we think that it is a little bit different, these proposals, but Metropolitan funded through our rate payers 100percent of the Diamond Valley.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Can you give us a range?  I mean, again.

UNIDENTIFIED:  (INAUDIBLE)  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Zero to 50.  

MR. PATTERSON:  We haven’t.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  You haven’t done that ____.  Okay, Senator Kuehl.

SENATOR KUEHL:  I want to pick up on 

UNIDENTIFIED:  Can I ask just a quick question?

SENATOR KUEHL: I’m not in charge.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  You know, Senator Cogdill, I’m going to grant you that.  

SENATOR COGDILL:  Thank you.  It will just take a second.  There’s a report out today in the L.A. Times that Met has announced a 30 percent cut back in supplies, and a 10 percent rate increase.  Is that correct?
MR. PATTERSON:  Our board is meeting tomorrow to take that up.  It was discussed today in committee, I think, and the board meeting’s tomorrow.  

SENATOR COGDILL:  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, Senator Kuehl.

SENATOR KUEHL:  This is on the issue of how, the range, the zero to 50, because I was listening to Mr. Quinn, to Director Snow and to the questions from Senator Machado about the question of benefits.  The testimony was there are, there are more benefits now that we have to take into account than just drinking water and the end user.  And if you give that point, then the question of who pays relates to who benefits.  And there was some testimony that there would be estimates before we figured out how much state money would go into each one of these dams that you know, what the benefit would be.  What water would go for the salmon.  What water would go for things that are not the end users.

So let me suggest and ask the Met, as well, but also suggest to you, Senator, because you probably wouldn’t be surprised that I’m not going to support this tonight, if that’s the case, then there needs to be some language in a bill or a bond bill that ties contracts that the state would enter into to reserve that particular amount of water for the public use that was used to measure what the state would pay as their percentage of the dam.  I mean, we’ve been talking about ranges and ranges and ranges, and we hear oh, well, that’s going to be determined by what the beneficial use will be.  For me, if you want to go down that path, and I think we probably will be for a couple more years, then you have to put language in the bill that ties them together that says is the state paid 38percent for this dam, then the state has to reserve 38 percent of the water for the public benefit, whatever was identified.  And I think, you know, the law is nothing but words, and I really think it can work.  But, I think that’s part of kind of, you know, I don’t know where the Met will be or would be on it.  But, it seems to me that it kind of puts your money where your mouth is for all of us talking about public benefit.  
MR. PATTERSON:  I think the point is a valid one and it’s well taken and I think it’s been the assumption all along that, you know, that would be part of the agreement.  I mean, if we need to firm that language up a little bit more, but as part of the contractual agreement to enter into this construction contract, that’s assumed, it certainly has been by me, that that would be the case.  That the state would have a call on whatever percentage of the water they, that represents their percentage of the cost.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, thank you.  Good suggestion.  Mr. Cohen.

MR. PAUL COHEN:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, senators.  My name is Paul Cohen.  I’m the director of government relations for the Northern California Carpenters Regional Council representing 40,000 members and their families throughout Northern California.  I’m here following up on a letter we previously sent in support of SB 3X because of its comprehensive approach.  It’s our view that climate change and population growth are going to add stress to an already challenged system.  

____ predictions about the impact of climate change on the snow pack come true, we think we’re going to need storage year over year as proposed by this surface storage.  Clearly, there’s no silver bullet.  Accumulative impact of a comprehensive approach should include conservation, recharge, desalination projects, and increase surface storage.  Some fixes are short term and some as pointed out today are long term.  But, all the more reason to start now as opposed to kicking the long-term projects down the road and delaying them.
We do appreciate Senate Perata's inclusion of more funds for surface storage.  We urge you to go further.  _____, Mr. Chairman, by your comment about the opportunity to work out a solution here.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  You could accept Senate Perata's construct with more money?

MR. COHEN:  I do think, you know, I’m certainly not an expert in this arena, but it does seem to me, I think Senator Kuehl’s point is well taken, but I do think that some of what’s proposed here offers some state benefit as opposed to just this sort of traditional regional beneficiary and those that are going to use the water today and pay for it.  I think we’re dealing with larger issues and we got to look at the systemic impact and there’s some benefit that increase in surface storage that all of us will benefit from.  And that’s where I take that, you know, more money for make these projects a reality would be helpful.  And we would urge you to use all the tools in the tool box and make that a possibility.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Good to see you.  

MR. LON MARTIN:  Good afternoon.  I’m Lon Martin, assistant director of public utilities for the City of Fresno.  I’m here on behalf of Mayor Alan Autry.  We’re here in strong support of SB 3 and the fact that it is very specific with regards to the surface water storage component.  We feel that the state has done a very thorough job in analyzing what types of facilities will provide the benefit.
Just to give you a little side note as to what the investment in our local area in our city has made, we’ve made over, we’re going to be making over $100 million in investment for surface water treatment facilities.  We have one under way just like our neighboring city, the City of Clovis.  We also have on board and have adjusted our rates to include a $50 million water conservation campaign and program that includes capital improvements.  So we’re taking our surface water needs seriously, and the fact that this is a 65 percent year, we have a contract, a class one ___ contract for Friant water.  And our investment is key.  Our local investment to our infrastructure is driven based off that water contract.  

In my years in dealing with the water industry in the State of California, I don’t ever remember having them fund projects that they didn’t feel justified.  So I think Mr. Snow’s program and his ability to ensure what, whose fair share is should be paid for is something we’ve lived with and experienced for many years.  thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Appreciate it.

MR. STEVE CHEDESTER:  Good evening.  My name’s Steve Chedester.  I’m the executive director of the San Joaquin River Exchange Contractors Water Authority.  And also here on behalf of the San Joaquin River Resource Management Coalition.  And we just want to give our support, strong support for Senator Cogdill's SB 3XX, and that we think it is a comprehensive program.  What we’re hearing today sounds like we getting closer to something and we definitely support Senator Cogdill's bill.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.

MS. HILLARY NARIFF:  Hillary Nariff for the California Chamber of Commerce.  We also support Senator Cogdill's bill.  We think that it provides the most comprehensive solution to our long-term water problems.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you for testifying.

MR. GARY ORANTZ:  Good afternoon, Chair, members of the committee.  My name’s Gary Orantz and I’m general manager of the Valley Center Municipal water district which is located in North San Diego County.  We’re among one of the hundreds of water agencies south of the Delta that are partially or substantially dependent on the Delta.  Actually, 40 percent of our water supply comes from the Delta state water project.  While we see many positive aspects to Senate Perata's bill, we think that Senator Cogdill's effort is more comprehensive and has more of the things that we need to take care of including surface storage.  
This has been very interesting.  I hear a lot of complex issues.  There’s a lot of difficult decisions to make, but my agency is, as referred to earlier, my customers, my 1,700 agriculture customers are facing up to 30 percent cutbacks starting in January as a result of the inability of our state system to deliver adequate supplies.
So, hopefully what comes out of this as you all reach a compromise and a solution that fixes the problem that we’re all facing.  And that’s what we’re counting on you for.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  We’ll give it our best.  Thank you.

MR. RONALD KNIGHT:  Good afternoon.  My name is Ronald Knight.  I’m here today representing the California Agricultural Irrigation Association.  We’re in support of SB 3 and the CAIA supports a comprehensive plan that includes water surface storage.  Our association is made up of irrigation manufacturers who are at the cutting edge of producing new and efficient irrigation products, and irrigation dealers who work directly with the farmers in the fields design complete irrigation systems from the pumps and filters to emission devices.
The goal of our organization is to promote water and soil conservation to improve the quality of crops through efficiency of design and economic use of irrigation systems.  Every year farmers are converting thousands of acres and improving the efficiency of their irrigation systems.   This morning I spoke with one of our members from the Visalia area.  He reported that the anticipated deliveries, their talk about anticipated deliveries for next year only being 20-25 percent of normal.  

We need specific plans for water storage to maintain the viability of agricultural communities in these areas.  Conservation alone will not do it.  The farmers, employees, and businesses throughout California that make up our vast and diverse ag economy thrive and depend on their reliable water resources for their livelihood.  Conservation is a major part of our industry, but with the influx of urban and environmental demands, conservation alone will not solve this state’s water needs.  Increased demand requires increased specific water storage.  We strongly support SB XX3.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  T hank you very much, sir.  Appreciate it.  

MS. JULIE McCLAY:  Julie McClay on behalf of the Santa Clara Valley Water District.  We support both SB 3 and SB 4 and we request your ‘aye’ vote.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MS. DEE _______:  Dee _______, Cayucos (?) Municipal Water District here to speak on both SB X3 and SB X4—excuse me, I’m losing my voice.  As regards to SB X3, Cayucos believes that climate change is influencing the hydrology of the state and that we’re losing 30 percent of our snow pack, roughly four million acre-feet of our natural surface storage.  Both for the benefit of flood control and to replace that natural storage we think the state should pursue some form of surface storage for public benefit.  The constraints on pumping and the vulnerability of the current conveyance through the Delta reflect and address may preclude our agency from benefiting from this storage.  Nevertheless, we believe it is vital to California’s water liability.  And so we urge you to work together to have measure that goes forward to voters which would include components of both.

As for SB X4, I want to clarify for the record we submitted a letter urging for Senator Cogdill to amend the bill to include additional funding for flood emergency preparedness and similar amounts that were in SB 1X, excuse me.  And the numbers are inaccurate in the letter.  The difference between the two is $30 million.  We have earmarked it at 50.  And that is because of funding that would come from both Prop. 1E and 84.  So we would encourage you to make those investments which we consider emergency funding for emergency needs now.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  

MR. JONATHAN CLAY:  Jonathan Clay on behalf of the San Diego County Water Authority.  Knowing that it’s pretty late, we simply, my board took a support if amended position.  
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. BRIAN BRODERICK:  Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, Brian Broderick, executive director of the Northern California Water Association support if amend of SB 3X.  We have had a lot of discussions of issues of area of origin watershed.  Water right priorities are still central.  There’s been good discussions across the entire Central Valley.  The area I represent obviously represents about 80 percent if we’re in the state water plan of the water that’s developed and focuses into the Sacramento Delta.  We think the component, the storage component is critical.  We think that the storage component assured now will provide a mechanism that partnerships can be established whether it be Department of Water Resources, the joint powers authority, or some other mechanism without the purpose of that financing for storage in the Sacramento hydrologic region is important.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  We’re not going to ask you about the smelt.  Okay.  

(LAUGHTER)
MR. BRODERICK:  Bless you. 

MR. JEFF SUTTON:  Jeff Sutton, general manager, Tehama-Colusa Canal Authority.  I represent 17 water districts that are all Central Valley project water users.  I’m actually about 22 percent of Brian’s organization.  Share the concerns regarding a lot of this about storage.  We’re supportive of that.  We are signator on the MOU for the Sites Reservoir.  Our infrastructure would be part and parcel to that project.  We support the storage greatly, but also have some very big concerns about the conveyance part of this package.  And we want to see very strong area of origin languages so that our local needs are taken care of first.  We don’t want to be isolationists.  We want to address all the needs in the state, but we want to make sure our local resources are addressed first as well as Northern California’s EVP contractors.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MS. PATTY FRIESEN:  Good afternoon, Chairman Steinberg, members of the committee.  I’m Patty Friesen with the Contra Costa Water District serving 550,000 customers in central and eastern Contra Costa County.  And once again we are the largest urban water agency to rely solely on the Delta.  With regards to SB XX4, we’re very encouraged to see the existing bond funding being allocated for immediate actions.  We’d like simply to see the criteria language inserted in the bill so that projects that are ready to go can be implemented as soon as possible.

With regard to SB XX3, the Contra Costa Water District again makes the comment about water quality improvements.  That those criteria that are set forth should not just apply to the state and federal pumping facilities, but all municipal Delta intakes, not just exporters.

And finally, with regards to the storage, we’re very encouraged that Senator Cogdill has put forth the proposal that storage be allocated out of a separate pot.  While we understand the need to compete for those funds, we don’t think it should necessarily take away money that’s been allocated to the regional water management plans.  So very supportive of both bills.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay, so you don’t think there’s enough money in the regional plans to do a little bit of everything?
MS. FRIESEN:  Not specifically for surface water storage.  And I think the language should be flexible for the state to assess its benefits.  I mean, Los Vaqueros expansion has now become, you know, one of the identified projects, because it may provide operational flexibility in the Delta that could provide benefits to the fisheries, and if that’s a statewide benefit, then you know, there should be flexibility in the bills to not preclude what level of benefit they pay for.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay.  Thank you.  Mr. Gualco.

MR. JACK GUALCO:  Mr. Chairman and members, Jack Gualco with the Gualco Group on behalf of the Kern County Water Agency.  And with the imported water so absolutely essential to the people and economy of Kern, we’re grateful that we’re having this spirited debate and discussion.  It’s one of those parabolic opportunities for the Legislature and we support Senator Cogdill's SB 3.  We think a comprehensive approach that includes additional water supplies is absolutely essential to the fabric of California.  
Of the two measures between Senator Perata and Senator Cogdill, Senator Cogdill's approach to conveyance we think is more robust.  It’s clearer.  And we want to underscore that we as contractors would be willing to pay for that facility, but we would like to make it clear that we also get clear benefit from it.  So all in all, that combined with, I think, some further need to ensure that the Davis Dalwig funding for recreational component of the state water project is part of the solution, as well.  We’re having discussions with the Administration about that, so on balance we support this measure and encourage your support of it, as well.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.  Appreciate it.

MR. JOHN ROSSI:  Thank you.  John Rossi, general manager of the Western Municipal Water District.  We serve about water and wastewater service to about 800,000 people in the southwest Riverside County.  And just very appreciative of this measure, as well as, or particularly the integrated regional pots of money.  One of the things that we’re working on very hard in our area being one of the fastest growing in the state and in the nation is making sure that we are able to provide that additional water through means such as conjunctive use projects, T-cell, recycled water, water use efficiency and conservation.  
So appreciative, again, of the ability to compete for and would suggest and like to work with you all and look at criteria such as the water that’s most productive and could come on line as quickly as possible would rate well in criteria for that part of the local regional funding.  So we’re supporting 3X.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much
MS. PILAR OÑATE-QUINTANA:  Hi.  Pilar Oñate-Quintana, here on behalf of the Mojave Water Agency.  We’re KP Public Affairs.  We supported the Governor’s comprehensive plan as it was embodied in SB 59.  We continue to support it as it is embodied in SB 3X.  And we also note the welcome addition of the monies for integrated program in the Governor’s bond bill.  So thank you for that.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.

MS. KATHY MANNION:  Members of the committee, Kathy Mannion, Regional Council of Rural Counties.  Similar to Senate Perata's bill our position is amendments requested.  Unlike Senate Perata's bill, Senator Cogdill's bill does contain some general affirming of the area of origin of water rights.  We appreciate that.  We’ve proposed some additional amendments in that particular area.  Also, we do have proposed amendments suggesting a definition for small communities, provisions that would waive or reduce the local cost share for small communities similar to disadvantaged communities, the inclusion of waste water treatment and watershed management in the integrated water Management program and various other amendments.  But, I’ll leave it at that for now.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much. 

MS. MEG KATZEN-BROWN:  Meg Katzen-Brown representing the California water association, the association of California’s investor owned water utilities in support of SB 4XX.  Also in support of SB 3XX.  We do think that it’s important for the state to continue to invest in water supply statewide.  We did suggest several amendments to this measure as we did to Senate Perata's.  We do think that some funding should be set aside for small community water systems.  Those are the systems that frequently can’t get their projects into an integrated regional water management plan and they are the rate payers who will benefit the most from state investment in their systems.  

Additionally, we would like to see a little more emphasis on ground water supply cleanup and storage and recycling.  But, we do think that it’s important for the policy makers in the state to move forward with some water supply package if it improves, includes surface water storage, then it should be well thought out measure, but we do support this measure at this time.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you very much.

MR. DON GILBERT: :Mr. Chair and members, Don Gilbert representing the Delta Wetlands project which is one of the five projects identified in the record of decision.  I was not planning on testifying, because we don’t have a position on the bill, but with, respectfully, I have to just take issue with a comment made by Senator Cogdill regarding the two surface storage projects that did not make it into the Governor’s proposal at least as pertains to Delta wetlands.  There are no federal problems and there are no carcinogen problems or any other problems that I heard identified.  And so I just needed to get up here and make that clear.  
While I’m here, I would also like to make the point that in SB 59 I believe there was language to the effect that if the projects, any of those surface storage projects proved to be unfeasible, that the money could be used for other purposes, other surface storage projects and other projects.  We think that was a good provision.  Thank you very much.

SENATOR MACHADO:  (INAUDIBLE) 
MR. GILBERT:  We, Senator Machado, the draft feasibility study indicates that the levees would be very stable.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Somehow I have a feeling this debate’s been had before.  And will happen again.  Alright.  Witnesses in opposition to the measure.  Again, I’m not going to constrain folks, with the exception of the two-minute rule, but just a reminder that I think we know full well where the opposition stands and on what basis they stand, so if you could be brief unless you have something brand new to say, we’d appreciate it.

MR. STEVE EVANS:  Good evening.  My name’s Steve Evans.  I represent Friends of the River.  We’re strongly opposed to SB 3X and 4X by Senator Cogdill.  It’s a simple fact that we cannot restore an ecosystem damaged by dams and diversions by building yet more dams and diversions.  And the Schwarzenegger/Cogdill bill is that failed strategy on steroids.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Do you have to bring baseball into this?

(LAUGHTER)
MR. EVANS:  I’ll just circle the bases here.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Especially during the playoffs, you know?

MR. EVANS:  I did want to add there’s a lot of uncertainty I think has come out of this hearing.  A lot of promises made.  A lot of, you know, this dam could provide these benefits.  Those dams could provide those benefits.  And the problem is that we don’t really know, because studies haven’t been completed.  And I really, it was emphasized to me today that Director Snow was very careful about not promising any benefits, simply pointing out that some benefits could be or may be provided.  And the problem is is who pays for them?  And it, the two basic differences between the Perata bill and the Cogdill bill is, you know, the state taxpayers will pay more for benefits, perceived benefits from the Cogdill bill, and the great issue here is whether that’s good public policy.  We don’t think so.  We like the Perata bill because it leaves those projects to the locals, provides important money to make those local projects without allocating huge amounts, billions and billions of dollars that could otherwise be spent on conservation and other worthwhile projects.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. BARRY NELSON:  Thank you Chairman and members of the committee.  Barry Nelson with the Natural Resources Defense Council testifying on SB XX3.  The, I’d like to mention three issues very briefly.  The first is with regard to the Delta.  We think that this bill would have the potential to undermine the Delta process to make us more reliant on that Delta and potentially further harm the Delta ecosystem.  We think it’s simply moving in the wrong direction.

Second, as Steve Evans mentioned you simply don’t know what public benefits these projects would receive.  The key thing there, however, is that if this bill were to pass, you wouldn’t have a chance to evaluate one of these projects would move forward because as Senator Machado mentioned, these, this bill would make appropriations, would make the funds in this bond continuously appropriated if those projects turned out not to have public benefits.  Those projects wouldn’t come before you again for your determination.
And then finally, you’ve heard from the project’s supporters.  And I didn’t hear any of those project supporters.  Some said they were willing to pay their fair share.  But, none of them were willing, able to commit $5 billion, a billion dollars to match the proposed funding suggested here.  That’s in stark contrast to integrated regional water management where water users have a consistent record of matching state funding and allowing those projects to move forward rapidly, produce real benefits.

We simply think, we’ve never opposed funding for these surface storage investigations.  We’ve simply said that if they’re not credible, they shouldn’t move forward.  Water users won’t commit funding to them until they’re proven to be credible.  We don’t believe the state should, either.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Next witness.

MS. MINDY McINTYRE:  Thank you, thank you Senator Machado, and members of the committee.  Mindy McIntyre with the Planning and Conservation League.  And I’ll try not to repeat what Steve and Barry just said, but essentially after about a decade of study, these surface storage facilities don’t have cost share partners.  They haven’t really been demonstrated to have cost effective public benefits.  And they would take a very long time to build.  So for all of those reasons, we don’t think they’re a good investment at this time.
At the same time, SB 3XX also has language in it that would affect the Delta.  And it could disrupt the progress that’s going on at the Delta Vision process right now.  In fact, it directs the Department to do things about the Delta.  It directs the Department to make decisions.  We think the Delta Vision process is going very well.  There is great amount of consensus.  There are solutions coming out of that process, and we should not prejudge that process by providing funding and ordering the Department to make decisions on the Delta at this time.  Thank you.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Next.

MR. METROPOLIS:  Chairman Steinberg, committee members, I’m Jim Metropolis with the Sierra Club.  

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Hold on.  There’s real confusion here.  Are we going right to left or left to right?  

MR. METROPOLIS:  I was thinking we were going this way and I was going to let Ann go, but . . .

SENATOR STEINBERG:  I don’t know what this means.

MR. METROPOLIS:  Well, as long as it doesn’t detract from my time.  

(LAUGHTER) 

MR. METROPOLIS:  If I can tell the committee, I had a little water crisis on Friday morning.  I’m a resident of Sacramento and I got up, went to my bathroom, turned on the sink and no water came out of my faucet.  And then I remembered the night before the City of Sacramento had left a notice for me at my door saying that my water would be closed for some time on Friday.  And you know why?  Senator Kehoe, they were installing a water meter—

(GLEEFUL OUTBURST)

MR. METROPOLIS:  --on my home, my house that’s been there 70-80 years.  First water meter for the City of Sacramento.  I had nothing to do with it.  

(LAUGHTER) 

MR. METROPOLIS:  And, Mr. Steinberg, you were a worthy adversary through that process, but we came to a good conclusion with the Sacramento PUD.  We worked with the City of Fresno, and now I’m getting a water meter and some time now in the next five years my home would be billed volumetrically for the water that I will be using.  
UNIDENTIFIED:  (INAUDIBLE) 
MR. METROPOLIS:  Yes, that is correct.  But, what’s done is done.  

(LAUGHTER)
MR. METROPOLIS:  And the interesting thing is where we have two of our largest cities in California, Fresno and Sacramento, not doing the basics of water conservation and for that, this kind of goes into my argument, the reason why the Sierra Club is opposed to SB 3X to the Cogdill bill is just because of the fact that we think there are better investments the state can make, and not the investments in the ____ surface storage projects.  But, in greater conservation, greater water recycling, and doing other things.  
And I would just like to leave the committee with one more point.  There are other things that you can do rather than provide money in a water bond for better water conservation, better policies.  We need to increase and monitor our ground water.  We need to look at Senator Kuehl’s bill of five years about show me the water for new developments and fine tune that.  And we weren’t able to do that this session.  So there are policies and laws that we can put in place that aren’t going to cost the state a lot of money yet, promote a lot of water resources for the State of California.  Thank you. 

MS. ANN HAYDEN:  Thank you, chairman and members of the committee, my name’s Ann Hayden.  I’m here from Environmental Defense, and I will make my points very brief.  I guess the first point I will make is that we really have long believed that it is critical that before any surface storage project be considered by the public, that the ownership, cost sharing, operating guidelines, public benefits, all of that be established before it is brought to the public.  A number of water agencies as we have already heard, Metropolitan and Contra Costa Water District, have financed their own surface storage projects through local investments from the project’s beneficiaries and we believe the same can be true of the projects that are on the table today.  
Environmental Defense has long believed that and advocated that communities and businesses that benefit from the water projects should pay the full cost including the cost of environmental mitigation of developing these projects.  Mindy mentioned that we are not in favor of pre-judging the outcome of the Delta Vision process.  I would say the same of the Bay Delta Conservation planning process both of which Environmental Defense is actively engaged in.  And we should not be setting aside funding for any long term projects at this time before the recommendations of those processes have come out.  So for those reasons we oppose SB 3.  Thank you.

MR. TOM ZUCKERMAN:  Mr. Chairman, Tom Zuckerman, again, from Central Delta Water Agency.  I must say that it’s not often when there are 30 or 50 witnesses before you that you get an opportunity to raise a new subject that hasn’t been mentioned before.  But it’s an insignificant little thing called the Peripheral Canal.  And we provided a letter to the committee that fully outlines our opposition to the Canal and the reasons why we’re concerned about it in this context or the open-endedness of the commitments made in Senator’s bill, but with full knowledge of the positions that the Administration are taking these days.  
I would remind you that the last time the voters had a chance to talk about this issue was 1982.  There was an overwhelming vote against the Peripheral Canal which some commentator characterizes, characteristic only of votes that were taken in communist nations at that time, it was so overwhelming.  We suspect the attitude of the public which you don’t really hear very well in type of a hearing hasn’t changed since that time.

And I won’t go into great detail more about it at this point, but I would like to make a couple of comments about some of the previous testimony that you heard today.  On the subject of public benefits, I found that quite interesting.  Many of the public benefits that were being described as some of these new projects I interpreted it as fixing problems that were created by the old projects, not new things that were going on.  And if we’re going to finance with state money the Los Vaqueros project on the hope that it will solve problems that were created by the state and federal water projects in the Delta, I don’t understand why the public should be taking on an obligation that was clearly owed by the beneficiaries of that project.  And the same for the other surface storage projects that are mentioned in this measure.
Again, I would repeat that we think the solution of this problem is in regional self-sufficiency.  We’ve suggested a number of means to the Delta Vision process and to Senator Machado and others as to how to approach that, how to take these flood problems that we’re having in the Delta to restoring some of the historic flood basins in the Central Valley and using that water to recharge our groundwater basins and be able to eliminate demands on the Delta during the dry years.

We think that is the solution of this problem.  We urge you to get beyond some of these issues and start looking at solutions, not just water thefts of taking water from one area of the state to solve problems in others, and leaving the people where the water’s been taken, dry.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Who’s next?

MR. JOHN HERRICK:  Thank you.  John Herrick for the South Delta Water Agency.  I would echo Mr. Zuckerman’s comments.  I do want to highlight the idea that a Peripheral Canal would be authorized or spending for it would be authorized in this bill.  That would result in a catastrophic failure in the south Delta.  We would welcome the opportunity for a hearing on that and the effects so we can show you just how horrible it would be.

Just as importantly, though, the bill contains a section that deals with term 91 which is a permit term that the State Water Resources Control Board puts in some permits after a date of 1980 or something like that.  We are currently litigating that issue.  I read the proposed language a number of times and discussed it a number of times and discussed it with other parties.  I can’t tell you what it’s trying to do.  So it’s very difficult to comment on it, but it certainly shouldn’t be in there if it’s going to affect how the State Board applies that term and my litigation tries to have the current interpretation fixed.  
Lastly I would just say and I don’t mean to repeat, but the pre-cursor to approving the new storage projects is to pass a very simple bill that requires an independent body to identify the impacts of the state and federal projects so that they can mitigate them.  Because anything you propose after without doing that goes towards meeting the obligations of other people with public funds rather than having those people mitigate their own impacts.  That’s a very simple thing to do, but you’ll note that the DWR and the Bureau and all those parties they’re not interested in specifically identifying what they’ve caused and how they would remedy that.  They want new projects and the state’s public trust share, something to go towards their obligations.  And I think that’s very, very important for this body.  You’re the filter through which these projects go through and without asking those questions, somebody else is taking advantage of the rest of us.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.  Senator Kuehl.

SENATOR KUEHL:  I think it’s important to underscore this, the point that was made about the term 91 part.  And nobody, I don’t, I may have missed it, but I don’t think anybody else has talked about it.  It’s very problematic.  Because first of all, it’s not clear, I think, whether it’s meant to overrule part of El Dorado, the whole holding in El Dorado or a part of El Dorado.  It’s, you know, usually we don’t take a position, especially in this way, special session on active litigation.  I think there’s a hearing on the 15th.  And the third thing is we couldn’t amend the language in this proposal about term 91, because it would have to, any amendment would have to be put on the ballot which is the only way you can amend this.  

So I think it’s very problematic, additionally, to other things that we’ve raised in terms of the sections on term 91.  You may want to look at that, Senator.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Senator Machado, Mr. Herrick.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Could you comment very briefly how an isolated facility would affect water quantity and water quality in your portion of the Delta?

MR. HERRICK:  Yes, thank you.  Because the San Joaquin River has been degraded so much, the only way that the southern Delta water quality is maintained is by mixing with the Sacramento, the fresher Sacramento River water.  A peripheral canal proposes to take that water out before it goes to the Delta and therefore before it dilutes the San Joaquin River’s, I’ll say, pollution caused by, guess who?  The state and federal projects.  
The only purpose of the peripheral canal is to make sure that in those dry years they can get a certain amount of water.  Whatever that is it’s a certain amount of water in dry years.  In wet years people can argue over how much would and wouldn’t go.  So if the Sacramento River has 15, 20,000 cfs as it does this year, did this year, and you take 10-15,000 out of it, then you’ve got a much, much smaller flow into the Delta, not being drawn across the Delta to dilute, and you end up with a tremendous increase in salinity in the south Delta.

The other problems associated with my clients are water levels.  Those are a function of pumping.  All of the proposals so far anticipate increased pumping in the Delta.  And nobody solved that problem yet.  We’ve been trying to solve that for 30 years, but it’s not done.  So there’s plenty of information and we can provide it.  The salinity of the south Delta would increase dramatically with a peripheral canal.  And what that means is in the first drought of multiple years, my clients would go out of business.  They would be unable to irrigate.

SENATOR MACHADO:  With the reduced flow on the Sacramento, would that cause the exchange area or the salinity of the whole Delta to increase?

MR. HERRICK:  It’s hard to say where the Sacramento River enters the Delta whether that would stay the same quality.  I don’t believe it would.  But, as you start moving into the central Delta and the southern Delta, that salinity would tremendously increase.  It’s a simple mass of balance if you take out the dilution, you know—
SENATOR MACHADO:  And the current standard that’s not being enforced with respect to water quality impacts from projects? 

MR. HERRICK:  Yes.  The standard doesn’t mean much to most people, but it’s measured at the Tracy Boulevard Bridge was violated all summer for water quality purposes.  I might add that the reason we have the salinity problem is because of the decrease flows in the San Joaquin and the salt water in the Delta-Mendota Canal going to that area that drains into the river.  So it’s, you know, in order to get more water there, you exacerbate the problem they already caused.

SENATOR MACHADO:  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Alright, thank you.  Next witness. 

MS. BARBARA BARRIGAN-PRIA:  Barbara Barrigan-Pria with Restore the Delta Campaign.  We just want to say that we’re in complete agreement with the comments made by Mr. Zuckerman and Mr. Herrick.  We’re 100 percent opposed to any bill such as 3X, that promotes alternative water conveyance from the California Delta, even if it promises other funding for ecosystem restoration.  
To put it plainly, the Delta cannot be restored.  The Sacramento River is diverted before flowing through the Delta.  And the promise of ecosystem restoration and trade for new conveyance, we believe, exemplifies a disingenuous concern for the fate of the Pacific Coast, most important estuary and flyway region.

We just want to remind you, because you’ve heard from so many other communities that are in need that healthy Delta communities, the economies of the Delta, and the ecosystem are basically two sides of the same coin.  If the ecosystem isn’t repaired, our economies falter.  That includes our multi-billion dollar agriculture and our recreation community.  Thank you.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MR. BILL WELLS:  I think I’m next.  My name is Bill Wells.  I'm the board of directors for the California Delta Chambers and Visitors Bureau.  Thank you, chairman and committee members.  I just like to voice our strong opposition to any peripheral conveyance system.  I’d like to just quote what CalFed says about the Delta.  “What was once a continually changing tidal marsh is now a complex maze of natural and manmade resources providing multiple benefits to California’s economy.  The challenge the region faces in the 21st century is how to sustain the viability of these resources.”  And I’d also like to quote Joe Grindstaff.  He’s with the deputy secretary of the State Resources Agency.  This was out of the Sacramento Bee.  This is what Joe has to say, “Uncertainty and risk will accompany any conveyance system.”  Well, I’d like to maybe just mention some other conveyances.  Owens Dry Lake in eastern California at one time was actually Owens Lake and it was navigable by steamboats.  When they built a conveyance system, the lake went dry, is now a desert.  
Mono Lake at one time was a very nice lake.  It was almost destroyed and thank god they’ve gone back to restoring that.  That was caused by a conveyance system.  The Colorado River Delta at one time was a larger delta than the delta of California.  Due to conveyances, that was turned into a desert wasteland.  The people that lived there were driven out and many of these people probably came to California to seek jobs as I wouldn’t be surprised.  The upper San Joaquin River because of Friant Dam diversion is been virtually destroyed.  There’s a toxic algae bloom a few weeks ago.  You heard many of the mayors of these small communities along the San Joaquin River saying that they need this bill to go through so they can get more water.  Well, the problem they have right now was caused by previous diversions.  

You heard about—

SENATOR STEINBERG:  If you could just wrap it up, please.  Thank you. 
MR. WELLS:  Yes.  If I could just mention, you hear about people losing jobs in other communities, the boating and fishing industry in the Delta generated $378 million in 1998.  I think it would be quite a bit more today.  These people are employed by agriculture, marinas, boat yards, stores, landscaping businesses, construction, and also mom and pop businesses.  So these people are going to be, have their livelihoods destroyed by a peripheral canal.  Thank you very much.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MS. KIM DELPHINO:  Kim Delphino, California program, director of Defenders of Wildlife.  All the reasons have already been stated why we also oppose SB 3X and urge your ‘no’ vote.  Thank you.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Thank you.

MS. JENNIFER CLARY:  Jennifer Clary, Clean Water Action.  You all know that this bond is going to be paid for by the poorest Californians because the way the budget process works there’ll be no tax increase.  So it’s important that any bond that you pass have directed benefits to disadvantaged communities, and this does not.  So we oppose the bill.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Are you saying there’s debt service with a bond.

MS. CLARY:  Sorry, I shouldn’t have said it.

UNIDENTIFIED:  Disadvantaged communities don’t drink water.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  What?  Okay.  Senator Cogdill, you can close.  I have a couple closing comments that I want to make.  Other committee members may want to do the same.  But, why don’t we have you close.  I want to make some comments and suggest a path here.
SENATOR COGDILL:  First, let me thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the time that you and the committee have dedicated to this very important issue.  I appreciate that.  You know, one of the things that really has frustrated me in this whole process and Senator Hollingsworth made reference to it in his remarks is, you know, how blessed we are in this state on an average yearly basis relating to precipitation.  We’re different certainly than most of the western United States in that we get the majority of whatever rainfall comes the way of the west.  And the unfortunate part when we sit and we listen to debates like we’ve had here today and all the different interests, is that we’re not unfortunately, we're fighting over a resource that we shouldn’t limit the way we do.  
We have the opportunity through the proper management of that resource again because of the fact that we’re blessed with the amount of it that we get on an average, annual basis, to, in my opinion, be able to provide all of the needs that have been talked about here today, whether it’s for the environment, or the economy, or for the folks that rely on it.  We have more than enough, quite frankly, when you realize that 60-70 percent of it every year runs into the ocean.  And we know a certain amount of it had to do that and that’s appropriate.  But, still there’s plenty there, again, through the proper management of it to create a situation where we don’t have to continue to have these never-ending, ongoing water wars that have become such a critical part of our history in this state and continue to this day as we’ve observed here today and throughout this year, and certainly for many years leading up to this day.  

So that for me is just a personal frustration, because I believe that if we put our minds together and we work on truly trying to solve these problems and manage this resource that comes to us the way it does, that we could do all of those things.  We could protect the environment, we could provide for our needs and do it in a very responsible way.  Instead, we have this constant give and take, back and forth fight over what is the best way to proceed to again manage a resource that we right now we don’t.  Comes to us, we don’t, we aren’t able to keep as much of it as we should.  It comes to us at times and causes severe flooding and damage as a result of that.  

So, again, there are many benefits, I think, to a, the ability to properly manage the resource.  And as I mentioned in my opening comments, what we’re really talking about here today is how do we adapt this system so that this state can continue to flourish and as we move forward in the decades to come given what we know to be the very different changes that are impacting this state from again, growth and the issues with the environment and the changes in hydrology and all of those things.
So we think the proposal we put forward does that.  We think it’s more comprehensive than the other proposals that have been talked about here today.  And we think that, again, if we all put our heads together and work on some of the fine points that were discussed today relating to some of the concerns that you and other committee members had about costs and how it’s paid for and those kind of things, that we could come to a solution.  Unfortunately, we haven’t been able to do that yet.  
So that said, I would appreciate it, obviously, if we could move this bill forward and continue to work in a bipartisan manner, hopefully find a solution that meets everybody’s needs.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  Senator Cogdill, thank you again, for your hard work.  And I want to sort of take up your challenge just for a second here and suggest a path.  May not be a perfect path, but a path.  You’ve heard today, and I know you don’t necessarily agree with them, but a multitude of reasons that we discussed here today including the lack of any specificity around whether the state’s share for these particular projects could be zero or 50 percent.  That it’s clear that  Democrats do not believe that a bond which goes to the voters should specify a particular large surface storage project as described in Senate Bill 3X.  
On the other hand, I recognize that the Republicans in order to come together with Democrats and the Administration on this need confidence that the amount of money in a construct like Senate Perata's bond will get started with at least something, at least one of the projects.  It’s all about compromise here.  At least one of the projects which will meet the definitions and the public benefits which you describe.  It’s clear from Senate Perata's bond that the regions in the Administration will have primacy over a significant amount of money still unallocated in the existing bond, Prop. 84, and in Senate Perata's proposed bond.  

My advice is take the Perata construct, pick a project, and try to pencil it out.  There’s a whole lot of money on the table here.  That would be a path that I would suggest to you and to the proponents of the strategies that you put forward here.  I think we could come together.  And I hope that we leave this hearing today and over the next few days we try to find that delicate middle.

I would prefer not to actually take a vote on your bills.  If you want to vote we can do that, but you know, we're all, we’ve been through this before.  We all know, I think, where it stands.  You know, as a sign of just as a sign of comedy rather than defeat it, let’s not move it.  Because we know where it’s going to go and let’s work off Senate Perata's construct and see if we can find some of that middle ground that I tried to describe a moment ago.

SENATOR COGDILL:  I appreciate your comments, Mr. Chairman, but I would like to take a vote, please.
SENATOR STEINBERG:  Okay.  Moved by Senator Hollingsworth on 3 and 4.  We’ll put them together without objection.  Please call the roll on the bills.

MS. HANSON:  Senator Steinberg.

SENATOR STEINBERG:  No.

MS. HANSON:  Steinberg, no.  Margett.  Cogdill.

SENATOR COGDILL:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Cogdill, aye.  Hollingsworth.  

SENATOR HOLLINGSWORTH:  Aye.

MS. HANSON:  Hollingsworth, aye.  Kehoe.

SENATOR KEHOE:  No.

MS. HANSON:  Kehoe, no.  Kuehl.

SENATOR KUEHL:  No.

MS. HANSON:  Kuehl, no.  Machado.

SENATOR MACHADO:  No.

MS. HANSON:  Machado, No.  Migden. 

SENATOR STEINBERG:  The bills fail.  The hearing will be adjourned.  Senate Perata's bills are being referred to the Appropriations Committee which I believe is meeting tomorrow morning at nine o’clock.  If there’s nothing further to come before committee, I thank you all for your patience and good work.  We stand adjourned.  
# # # # #
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